ANALYSIS OF THE IMPACT OF CLIMATE CHANGE INDICATORS ON LIVESTOCK PRODUCTION IN TEN WEST AFRICAN COUNTRIES

BY

AGBO, STEPHEN UCHENNA

PG/M.Sc./09/51646

AN M.SC DISSERTATION SUBMITTED TO THE DEPARTMENT OF ECONOMICS FACULTY OF THE SOCIAL SCIENCES UNIVERSITY OF NIGERIA, NSUKKA IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE AWARD OF MASTER OF SCIENCE (M.Sc.) DEGREE IN ECONOMICS

SUPERVISOR: PROF. ONYUKWU E. ONYUKWU

NOVEMBER, 2015

TITLE PAGE

ANALYSIS OF THE IMPACT OF CLIMATE CHANGE INDICATORS ON LIVESTOCK PRODUCTION IN TEN WEST AFRICAN COUNTRIES

CERTIFICATION

This is to certify that AGBO, Stephen Uchenna, an M.Sc. student of the University of Nigeria Nsukka with registration number PG/M.Sc./09/51646 has successfully completed the research required for the Award of Masters of Science Degree in Economics in the University of Nigeria Nsukka.

Agbo, Stephen Uchenna PG/M.Sc./09/51646 Date

Supervisor

Date

Prof. Onyukwu, E Onyukwu

APPROVAL

The research work titled: "Analysis of The Impact of Climate Change Indicators on Livestock Production in Ten West African Countries" has followed due process and has been approved to have met the minimum requirement for the award of the Master of Science degree in the Department of Economics - University of Nigeria, Nsukka.

Approved

Supervisor

Prof. Onyukwu, E. Onyukwu

Head of Department

Prof. (Mrs.) S. I. Madueme

Dean of Faculty

Prof. I. A. Madu

External Examiner

Date

Date

Date

Date

DEDICATION

To my late parents-Mr. and Mrs. Ugwuagbowo and Deborah Agbo and all who diligently and honestly desire education at all legitimate costs.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

To Him who strengthens me, the Almighty God, be all Glory and appreciation and thanks for all His enablement.

My sincere gratitude goes to my wife, Lady Agbo A.O., my sponsor and motivator who made sure I did not lack anything within her powers to ensure this programme is completed successfully. I also appreciate my precious gift from God, Miss Agbo Chinazom P. who denied me every comfort and rest until I finished the programme. Thank you for everything.

May I also express my sincere gratitude to all my Lecturers for all their encouragements especially, my Supervisor Prof. Onyukwu, E. Onyukwu; Rev. Fr. Dr. H.E. Ichoku; Dr.W.M. Fonta; Dr.J. Amuka; Prof. C.C. Agu; Dr. Emma Nwosu; and Prof. Osita Ogbu who not only teaches life changing topics not commonly found in contemporary textbooks but also buys text books for his students and even feeds them. May God bless you all.

Equally worth mentioning are some of my classmates and friends namely Samuel Okereke, Dennis Yunnis, Hillary, Chinazo and Hellen. Thank you inmensely.

Agbo, Stephen Uchenna

ABSTRACT

This study examines the impact of climate change indicators on livestock production in ten West African countries. Climate change is a contemporary challenging issue threatening the very existence of the earth and Less developed parts of the world suffer its impact most. Climate characteristics affect the environment, agricultural production, and health. Climate affects every nation and every economy. A combination of descriptive statistics and econometrics methodology were used in the analysis of data. The study used two objectives; to ascertain the level of climate change indicators in the countries under study and to determine whether climate change indicators are major determinants of livestock production in those countries. The indicators include carbon dioxide emission (Co_2E), Renewable Internal Fresh Water Resources in addition to other macroeconomic indicators like population and GDP growth rate.

The study used the production function approach to model the effects of climate change on livestock production. The result suggests that a positive relationship exists between carbon dioxide emissions and livestock production up to a threshold of 350ppm. Beyond the threshold, CO_2 emissions affect livestock production negatively. This implies that an increase in CO_2 emissions will increase livestock production in the countries studied but beyond the tipping point (threshold) an increase in CO_2 emissions will decrease livestock production. The study also suggests that the other climate change indicator which is renewable internal fresh water resources (RIFR) also has a positive relationship with livestock production. This implies that an increase in RIFR increases livestock production.

Keywords:Climate Change, Carbon dioxide emission, Livestock Production, West African Countries

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Cover Page Title page	i ii
Certification Page	iii
Approval Page	iv
Dedication	v
Acknowledgements	vi
Abstract	vii
Table of Contents	viii

CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION

1.1 Introduction	1
1.2 Statement of Problem	2
1.3 Research Questions	3
1.4 Objectives of the Study	3
1.5 Hypothesis	3
1.6 Policy Relevance of the Study	4
1.7 Scope of the study	4
1.8 Limitations of the Study	4
1.9 Organisation of the Study	4

CHAPTER TWO: BACKGROUND OF THE STUDY

2.1 Seven Theories of Climate Change	6
2.2 Climate Threshold or Tipping Point	7
2.3 Climate Change in Africa	8
2.4 Climate Change in West Africa	9
2.5 Agriculture in West Africa	9
2.6 Causes of Climate Change	13
27 Livestock Production in West Africa	16

CHAPTER THREE: LITERATURE REVIEW

3.1 Theoretical Literature	18
3.1.1The Production Function Approach	.18
3.1.2 The Ricardian Approach	. 19
3.2 Empirical Literature	20

3.3 Limitations of Previous Studies	. 22
CHAPTER FOUR: THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK AND METHODOLOGY	
4.1 Theoretical Framework	23
4.2 Model Specification	. 24
4.3 Justification of the Model	25
4.4 Estimation Procedure	26
4.5 Source of Data	26
CHAPTER FIVE: DATA ANALYSIS AND EMPIRICAL RESULTS	
5.1 Presentation of Results	27
5.2 Evaluation of Hypothesis	31
5.3 Decision	. 32
5.4 Result Findings	32
CHAPTER SIX: SUMMARY, CONCLUSIONAND RECOMMENDATIONS	
6.1 Summary of Findings	.33
6.2 Policy Implications of Findings and Recommendations	33
6.3 Suggestions for further Research	34
6.4 Conclusion	34
REFERENCES	36
LIST OF TABLES	
The fixed effect regression result with common coefficient	30
LIST OF FIGURES	
Figure 5.1: Carbon Dioxide Emission in the selected West African Countries	27
Figure 5.2: Carbon Dioxide emissions Totals by Country 1990-2010	. 28
Figure 5.3: Total Renewable Internal Fresh Water availability by Country 1990-2010	28
Figure 5.4: Distribution of Renewable Internal Fresh Water Resources of the	
selected West African Countries	29
APPENDIX I	
Regression Results	44
APPENDIX II	
Regression Results	44
APPENDIX II	
Panel Data	47

CHAPTER ONE INTRODUCTION

1.1 Introduction

Strange climatic phenomena are now rampant in the world. Areas previously characterised by low rain fall, high temperature, drought and desertification now experience high level rain fall and flooding. Rain forest zones occasionally have excessive rain or low level rainfall.

In May 2011 the Mississippi river in the United States of America overflowed its banks and flooded about 4 states. This left an unprecedented destruction of the economy of those states in its trail. The last time the rivers overflowed its banks was in 1935.

In Nigeria, areas known for very low volume of rainfall in a year, now experience flood. For instance, states in the Sahelian climate in the Northern part of Nigeria, namely Sokoto, Kebbi, Jigawa, to name just a few, experienced heavy flooding in the past two years.

Coastal erosion affects most coastal lines all over the world as a consequence of sea level rise. Harmattan no longer starts around late October or early November but starts now around January lasting up to March. The usual severe cold is now absent (Nigerian Environmental Study/Action Team (NEST, 2011).

In 2012 severe and wide spread flooding occurred in Nigeria. It was reported that between July and October 2012, flooding in Nigeria pushed rivers over their banks and submerged hundreds of thousands of acres of farmland, (Satnews Daily October 16, 2012). The newspaper went further to say that Nigeria was not alone in coping with floods in 2012; floods had affected several other countries in west and central Africa by mid-September. By mid-October, floods had forced out 1.3 million people from their homes and claimed 431 lives, according to Nigeria's *National Emergency Management Agency*. Flash floods are common in Nigeria in the rainy season (May to September), but news reports characterized last year's floods as the worst in more than 40 years. The Nigerian Red Cross,(2012) reported that about 120,000 people had been left homeless.

These strange climatic phenomena have been classified by Environmental experts as Climate Change.

The Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC, 2007) defined Climate Change as a change in the state of the climate that can be identified by changes in the mean and/or the variability of its properties and that persists for an extended period, typically decades or longer. It refers to any change in climate over time, whether due to natural variability or as a result of human activities.

It has also been defined as a variation in the atmospheric characteristics in a particular location over a long period, usually between 30years and millions of years.(NEST,2011).

These atmospheric characteristics include solar radiation, temperature, humidity, precipitation, atmospheric pressure, rainfall and wind.

It is this variation in climate characteristics that causes global warming. Global warming refers to an increase in the average surface temperature resulting from an increase in the amount of carbon dioxide (CO₂), Methane (CH₄), Nitrous oxides (N₂O), water vapour (H₂O) and industrial gases, Hydro fluorocarbon (HFCs), per fluorocarbons (PPCs) and Sulphur hexafluoride (SF₆) emitted naturally or by human activities into the atmosphere. These gases are called Greenhouse gases.

These gases are mainly emitted through burning of fossil fuel, car exhaust, industrial production, bush burning and wood fuel (fire wood). The accumulation of these gases in the atmosphere over time prevents the natural balancing of atmospheric characteristics such as temperature and precipitations. It is this balanced atmospheric characteristics that makes the earth habitable.

1.2 Statement of Problem

Agriculture is one of the very important sectors of every economy and it is the desire of governments always to strive to develop the sector. Agriculture provides food for human and livestock consumption and raw materials for industries. It is also a source of employment for the economy.

However, variability in livestock production has become a general scenario being experienced by many developing countries especially sub-Saharan African countries.

Most studies of climate change impacts have focused on changes in mean climate conditions although global climate change is likely to bring changes in climate variability and extreme events as well. The IPCC(2007) states that climate effects and variability in Africa depend on the location. Rapid changes in this variability may severely disrupt production systems and livelihoods. Besides an increased variability, the IPCC (2007) detects a pattern of increased aridity throughout most of the continent. Mean rainfall decreased by 20-49% in the Sahel in most of the years between 1930 and 1997 and generally 5-10% across the rest of the continent, (IPCC, 2007 and United Nation Framework on Climate Change, 2007).

Research has shown that countries in tropical and sub-tropical regions are expected to be more vulnerable to global warming as a result of additional temperature increases (Mendelsohn et. al., 2000). These temperature increases will affect their marginal water balance and harm their

agricultural sector. However, doubling of the atmospheric carbon dioxide (CO_2) concentration will lead to a small decrease in global crop production and the largest reductions are projected for the southern crop areas due to increased temperatures and reduced water availability (Rosenzweig & Parry, 2002). So, there are controversies over what could be the cause of the decline in agricultural production in these countries, whether it is climate change or other factors. Research has not yet concluded on this in west Africa. This is what the study intends to unravel,

Furthermore, some West African countries are naturally not endowed with favourable weather conditions and human resources for agricultural production. For instance, some are desert countries while some have small populations. These unfavourable situations may be accountable for their level of agricultural production rather than climate change and variability. Thus, there are controversies over what could be the causes of decline in agricultural production in these, whether it is climate change or the other factors mentioned above. Research have not yet concluded on this in West Africa, and this is what the study tends to unravel.

Livestock production has been found to be declining over the years in West Africa and this has been attributed to poor nutrition.

This study will attempt to determine whether climate change affects West African livestock production.

1.3 Research Questions

- (1) Do changes in climate and its indicators significantly impact on livestock production in the selected West African countries?
- (2) What impact do climatic indicators have on Livestock production in the selected West African countries?

1.4 Objectives of the Study

The general objective of the study is to analyze the effects of climate change on livestock production. More specifically, the study intends to;

- (a) To show the trend of climate change variables (indicators) in the selected West African countries.
- (b) To determine the impact of climate change on Livestock production of each of the selected West African countries.

1.5 Hypotheses:

H_o: There is no significant difference in Livestock production in the West Africa countries studied.

H_o: Climate change indicators do not impact significantly on Livestock production in the West Africa countries studied .

1.6 Policy Relevance of the Study

The vulnerability of the agricultural sector (Livestock production in particular) to climate change in West Africa is of particular interest to policy makers because agriculture is a key sector in these economies and accounts for between 60-70% of the labour force and contributing between 30-40% of the nations' GDP. The sector is also the source of raw materials used in several processing industries as well as a source of foreign exchange earnings for these countries. The food security challenges of the nations depend on the sector also. This study will therefore aid Administrators to ascertain to what extent climate change affects livestock production in the west African Countries under consideration. Also, this study should guide policy makers in designing climate change adaptation strategies as well as other related strategies based on the outcome of the findings. In addition, the work is a contribution to the already existing literature and therefore instigates the existing debate on the subject matter and might also suggest areas for further studies.

1.7 Scope of the Study

The work intends to use survey data from FAO, World Bank, FOS, CBN and other West African data Bases on environmental and livestock sectors of ten West African countries comprising of major four trading blocs of the region (Nigeria, Ghana, Senegal and Cote d' Ivoire) and the highly agrarian countries (Burkina Faso, Gambia, Benin, Togo, Mali and Niger) from 1990 to 2010. . The choice of these countries is based on major trading blocs of the region and the highly agrarian nature of the countries.

1.8 Limitations of the study

Climate change study is relatively new and its literature on LDCs a bit scanty. Data on a good number of indicators are not available. For instance, data on precipitation and its threshold, Methane and other climate variables are not available for West Africa at the various reliable statistical sites this researcher sought for them. Presentation of Radar data are at times very difficult to understand or inexplicit.

1.9 Organisation of the Study

This study is organized into six chapters. The first chapter elaborates the background of the study showing related works. It also deals with the statement of the problem then shows the research and economic problems of the study that translates into the research questions. The second chapter

forcusses on the existing theoretical and empirical literature on climate change and Livestock production. While, chapter three shows the theoretical framework and model specification for the study. Presentation of results and evaluation of hypothesis are discussed in chapter four. Chapter five summarises the work, concludes the result of the findings, proffers solutions to the problem and then suggests areas for further research.

CHAPTER TWO BACKGOUND OF THE STUDY

2.1 Seven Theories of climate change

The Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) report projects Anthropogenic Global Warming (AGW) as the only theory of climate change. This means that climate change is only caused by greenhouse gases emissions like (CO₂, Methane, water vapour, etc) brought about by man-made burning of fossil fuel, bush burning, car exhaust, deforestation and other human activities.

In the words of (Bast, 2010), "at least seven theories of climate change enjoy some support in the scientific community". He went on to list them as follows:-

(i) Anthropogenic Global Warming: This theory states that human emissions of greenhouse gases, principally Carbon dioxide CO_2 , Methane, Nitrous oxide etc., cause catastrophic rise in global temperatures. The proponents of this theory believe that the rise in global temperatures causes floods, droughts, severe weather, crop failures, species extinctions, diseases spread, ocean coral bleaching, famines and so many other catastrophes. They also believe that all these will continue to increase in magnitude and frequency as temperatures continue to rise and can only be mitigated by reduction in human emissions.

(ii) Bio-thermostat: this theory of climate change states that negative feedbacks from biological and chemical processes totally or all most totally offset any positive feedbacks caused by rising CO_2 thus keeping atmospheric temperature in equilibrium. There are about eight such feedbacks in scientific literature namely:- Carbon sequestration, Carbonyl Sulfide(COS), Diffuse light, Iodocompounds, Dimethyl Sulfide (DMS) and other Aerosols. This may mean that rising CO_2 would not cause catastrophic global warming.

(iii) Cloud Formation and Albedo: The proponents of this theory postulate that changes in cloud formation and Albedo create negative feedbacks which cancel out all or almost all CO_2 warming effects. Many researchers using observational data found that changes in cloud coverage in the tropics acted as natural thermostat to keep sea surface temperature between 28°C and 30°C.

(Bast 2010) thinks that if these discoveries are right, clouds act as negative feedback to the warming that would otherwise be caused by man-made CO_2 emissions, eliminating any net warming.

(iv) Human Forcings besides Greenhouse Gases: This fourth theory of climate change holds that mankind's greatest influence on climate is not its emissions, but its transformation of Earth's surface through clearing forests, irrigating deserts and building cities. These other activities of man other than greenhouse gases emissions are called "Human Forcings" and they include Urban Heat Islands, Aerosols and Ozone, deforestation, coastal development and Jet contrails.

(v) Ocean Currents: Ocean Current theory states that global temperature variation over the past century-and-a-half and particularly the past 30 years were due to the slowdown of the ocean's thermohaline circulation.

(vi) Planetary Motion: This theory states that natural gravitational and magnetic oscillations of the solar system induced by the planet's movement through space drive climate change.

(vii) Solar Variability: The theory states that changes in the brightness of the sun cause changes in cloud formation, ocean currents and wind which cause climate change.

2.2 Climate Threshold or Tipping Point

Climate threshold or tipping point has been defined by Wikipedia as a point when global climate changes from one stable state to another stable state, in a similar manner to a wine glass tipping over. After the tipping point has been passed, a transition to a new state occurs. The tipping event may be irreversible, comparable to wine spilling from the glass: standing up the glass will not put the wine back.

According to Wikipedia, Global warming changes the composition of gases in the Earth's atmosphere through the emission of greenhouse gases such as carbon dioxide and methane. Subsequent warming brings about changes to the natural environment which may result in other changes. For instance, warming may begin to melt the Greenland ice sheet and/or West Antarctic Ice Sheet. At some level of temperature rise, the melt of the entire ice sheet will become inevitable, even though complete melting may not occur for millions of years. So a tipping point may be passed without any immediately obvious consequences, nor any acceleration of the warming process. Carbon dioxide as of May 2012 made up 396.18 parts per million(ppm) of Earth's atmosphere and monitoring stations in the Arctic spring 2012 measuring more than 400 ppm of the heat-trapping gas in the atmosphere. James E. Hansen quoted by Wikipedia said that this tipping point had already been reached in April 2008 when the CO₂ level was 385 ppm. (Hansen states 350 ppm as the upper limit.) "Further global warming of 1°C defines a critical threshold. Beyond that we will likely see changes that make Earth a different planet than the one we know.

(Orostegui, 2010) defined it as the point at which there is an abrupt change in an ecosystem quality, property, or phenomenon, or where small changes in one or more external conditions produce large and persistent responses in an ecosystem.

Ecological thresholds occur when external factors, positive feedbacks, or nonlinear instabilities in a system cause changes to propagate in a domino-like fashion that is potentially irreversible. Once an ecological threshold is crossed, the ecosystem in question is not likely to return to its previous state. Over the past three decades, climate change has become a recognized driver of ecosystem change. Much ecosystems research focuses on enhancing understanding of climate change impacts on ecosystems and in developing the capability to predict the potential impacts of future climate change. The potential for sudden, unanticipated shifts in ecosystem dynamics make resource planning, preparation, and management intensely difficult. These sudden changes to ecosystems and the goods and services they provide are not well understood, but they are extremely important if natural resource managers are to succeed in developing adaptation strategies in a changing world (Orostegui, 2010).

2.3 Climate Change in Africa

The Third Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC), (2001) established that Africa is one of the most vulnerable regions in the world to climate change. The report showed how human activities, through bush and fossil fuels burning, is modifying the global climate with projected rising temperature over the next century. The continent is also expected to experience varying degrees of vulnerability and impacts of climate change because of her level of poverty. These impacts including flooding, temperature rises and coastal erosions are projected to affect human welfare and the environment for next 100years. Climate change records for Africa shows that the continent experiences warming of approximately 0.7°C in the 20th century. This warming trend, and changes in precipitation patterns, are expected to continue and be accompanied by a rise in sea level and increased frequency of extreme weather events (Desanker, 2005).

Climate change also affects humans and animals by stressing African biodiversity. Biodiversity provides food, fiber, fuel, shelter, medicine, wildlife trade and tourism sites. The gradual yet dramatic disappearance of glaciers on Mount Kilimanjaro is a result of global warming (IPCC, 2001).

However, climate change is not the only threat to African biodiversity. (Desanker, 2005) states that:

Other threats include increasing land use conversion and subsequent destruction of habitat; pollution; and the introduction of exotic (nonnative) species. Land-use conversion from wild habitat to agricultural, grazing and logging uses, for example, leads to habitat loss, fragmentation, and introduction of exotic species—all of which adversely impact biodiversity. Given this multitude of stress factors on biodiversity, climate change may exacerbate the stress on environmental systems beyond recovery.

2.4 Climate Change in West Africa

West Africa situates approximately between 5° N and 20° N and occupies an area of approximately 5 million km². It is bounded on the West and South by the Atlantic Ocean and on the North by the Sahara desert. The eastern border lies on a line running from the Cameroon mountains to Lake Chad.

The inhabitants of West Africa depend solely on rain fed agriculture for sustenance. However rainfall variability – arising from the interaction of the region's climate with large-scale atmospheric circulation – is evident through changes in extreme precipitation events such as erosion and floods. These remain a major challenge for increased agricultural production, necessary for food security (Abayomi, 2011).

The climate of West Africa is characterized by wet and dry seasons and the region can be subdivided using mean annual rainfall into zones: Sahelo-Sahara, Sahel, Soudan, Soudano-Guinea and Guinea savannah.

West African countries have coastal boundaries and as such vulnerable to coastal erosion. According to (Conway, 2009)

"Africa's climate is naturally both highly diverse and highly variable. It encompasses the extreme aridity of the Saharan deserts at one end of the range and the extreme humidity of the Congo rainforest at the other. Interacting with these natural patterns are the combined effects of anthropogenic global warming and human interference more generally."

These atmospheric patterns are also likely to have severe consequences along the West African coast. Some of the likely consequences would, according to (Conway, 2009) be: Permanent connection of lagoons to sea, Penetration of salt water inland, Increased coastal erosion, Salinisation of freshwater lagoons and aquifers. Increased depth of water table in coastal areas, Destruction of wetlands and associated industries. Some coastal cities like Lagos and Guinea-Bissau are projected to be submerged by coastal erosions during the 21st century.

2.5 Agriculture in West Africa

A study of contributions of agriculture to a few West African countries' economy will further show the importance of this sector.

During the early days of her independence, agriculture was both the main stay of the Nigerian economy and the chief foreign exchange earner. Then agriculture accounted for well over 80 percent of her export earnings and employment; about 65 percent of the GDP (gross domestic product) and about 50 percent of government total revenue. All these have, however, declined over the years. In the 1970s, its contribution to GDP was about 50% and 34% in 2003. At present, agriculture accounts for only 41 percent of the real sector, while crude oil accounts for 13 percent (Wikipedia, 2011).

Although agriculture no longer serves as the leading contributor to Nigeria's gross national product and leading foreign exchange earner due to phenomenal growth in the petroleum sector of the economy, it is still the dominant economic activity in terms of employment and linkages with the rest of the economy. However, there is threat of hunger and about 70% of the population are poor, living below US\$1 a day (Wikipedia, 2011).

In Burkina Faso agriculture dominates the economy. It employs 86% of the total population (estimated at 12.1 million in 2003). About 40% of GDP comes from agricultural activities (crops 25%, livestock 12% and forestry and fishing 3%), which are the main sources of the county's economic growth. Burkina Faso agriculture is a subsistence agriculture based on cereal growing (sorghum, millet, maize, fonio and rice) which take up 88% of the cultivated area per year and constitute the staple diet of the majority of the population. Cotton is the main export crop and provides on average 50% of export income.

Burkina Faso is one of the land-locked West African countries that have a dry tropical climate. Her climate can be grouped into dry season-characterized by the harsh harmattan winds from October to March; humid winds in April and rainy season from May/June to September (Wikipedia, 2011).

The duration and volume of the rainy season decreases progressively from the south-west to the north and very erratic. There are large seasonal variations in temperature and high ranges at night, particularly in the north of Burkina Faso, (Somé and Sivakumar, 1994).

Agriculture in Burkina Faso is dominated by the rain-fed system. About 24,000 hectares are irrigated out of an irrigable potential of 160,000ha including 130,000ha under partial water control and 30,000hectares under full water control. The irrigated crops are rice, sugar cane and vegetables (Ouedraogo, Somé and Dembele, 2006).

Agriculture in the form of crop production, livestock breeding, fishery and forestry is the primary sector of the economy, accounting for nearly 40% of Burkina Faso's GDP, and ensuring employment and income to about 90% of the active population and guaranteeing around 80% of total exports. From 1994 to 2004, this sector contributed up to 38.23% to the GDP, compared with 19.09% for the secondary sector and 42.68% for the tertiary sector. During this period, its contribution to the GDP rose by about 1.3%, after the boost from cotton farming, (Ouedraogo, Somé and Dembele, 2006).

Also Agricultural production in Ghana is heavily reliant on rain-fed system; there is a lack of good water management and soils are coarse with low water holding capacity and crop water stress during the growing season. Ghana experiences large, spatial and temporal variations in rainfall with the least rainfall from Coastal savannah while the highest is from the Rain forest zone. Rainfall is also the most important element of climate change in Ghana and a good source of water supply in the country, (Sagoe, 2006).

Agriculture production is Ghana's main source of employment with over 70% of the population earning its livelihood from this sector. It generates about 75% of the export earnings of the country and a major source of food and government savings on revenues. An overall economic progress will therefore depend to a large extent on the agriculture sector. Root and tuber crops occupy an important position in Ghana's agriculture, contributing 40% of the country's agricultural gross domestic product (AGDP); with cassava accounting for 22% of the AGDP.

The main root and tuber crops grown in Ghana are cassava, yam and cocoyam. They are mostly grown by smallholders for household food security. They may also be produced for sale. (Nankani, 2007).

Sustaining and accelerating Ghana's agricultural growth thus pose several challenges. Ghana's recent development process is characterized by balanced growth at the aggregate economic level and the continued importance of agriculture as the backbone of the economy. In recent years agricultural growth has been more rapid than growth in the non-agricultural sectors, expanding by an average annual rate of 5.5%, compared to 5.2% for the economy as a whole. In terms of subsectors, crop production between 1995 and 2006 has expanded steadily. With the exception of sorghum, millet and cassava, in the period 2000–2006, output of most crops has increased at a faster rate than population growth.

There is also a consensus that the severest impacts of climate change will affect the developing

countries the most (Stern, 2006). Climate change will severely affect the bedrockof sustainable development which include growth, poverty reduction and environmental sustainability.

According to Cline (2007) climate change poses the greatest risks to World agriculture. He also predicted that developing countries will lose more than industrial countries and that climate change will gradually have a negative impact on agricultural productivity

Agricultural production has been found to be affected by climate change and since such changes cause response in many human and natural systems, understanding climate variability will improve agricultural decision making and eventually production. Climate change has the possibility of degrading soil and water resources and subsequently subsistence agriculture production which is largely practiced by root and tuber crop farmers. Although, impact of climate change on agriculture is estimated to result in small percentage change in global income, which is positive for developed regions but negative for developing countries such as West African countries, estimated economic impact indicates the lowering of income of vulnerable population and increase in number of people at the risk of hunger.

The location, size of, and characteristics relief in West Africa give rise to a variety of climates; ranging from tropical rain forest climate along the coasts to the Sahel climate in the northern parts of the sub-region, each being different by its annual precipitation, sunshine, and other climatic elements. For instance, in Nigeria, Adejuwon (2004) states that the diverse nature of the country's biological diversity results, mainly, in seven vegetation zones: the mangrove swamps, the salt water and fresh water swamps, tropical rain forests, guinea savannah, derived savannah, Sudan savannah, and Sahel savannah. He further explained that the country (Nigeria) experiences large, spatial and temporal variations in rainfall and less variation in evaporation and evapo-transpiration. Consequently, rainfall is by far the most important element of climate change in Nigeria and a good source of water supply in the country.

Opinions about the relationship between climate change and agriculture are issues that are very important; as the world's food production resources are already under pressure from rapidly increasing population. (Mathews and Stephens, 2002 as cited by Ramaraj, Jagannathan and Dheebakaran, 2010). They also maintained the views of European Parliament Science and Technology Options Assessment (STOA) panel, (1999) by asserting that agriculture is sensitive to short term changes in weather and to seasonal, annual and longer term variations in climate. Rapid changes in this climate variability may severely disrupt production systems and

livelihoods. The IPCC (2007) in addition to increased variability, also detected a pattern of

increased aridity throughout most of the continent. Mean rainfall decreased by 20-49% in the Sahel in most of the years between 1930 and 1997 and generally 5-10% across the rest of the continent.

In the words of Mendelsohn and Dinar (1999) as cited by (Meijerink & Roza, 2007) climate change is not likely to dramatically reduce aggregate productivity in developing countries due to various mitigating factors and adaptations implemented by farmers. In addition, global warming is likely to increase productivity in industrial countries, temperate and polar regions.

Therefore, Mendelsohn and Dinar (199) as cited by Meijerink and Roza,(2007) concluded that on a global scale, food production is not at risk. But as these cooler regions become more productive, the increased supply is likely to depress world prices, making farmers in developing countries even worse off. Although these price effects are estimated to be small, the situation of developing countries will deteriorate as their production potential decreases and trade balance will shift towards more food import.

However, from the work of (Masters, Baker and Flood (2010) agriculture and food distribution also affect climate change, principally through the production and release of greenhouse gases such as CO₂, methane and nitrous oxide (approximately 18% of UK greenhouse gas emissions come from industrial agriculture and the food distribution system) but also by altering land cover, which changes the absorption or reflection of heat and light, thus contributing to radiative forcing (a key process of the greenhouse effect). Deforestation and desertification, together with fossil fuel burning, are major anthropogenic sources of CO₂; agriculture itself is a major contributor to increasing atmospheric methane and nitrous oxide concentrations.

2.6 Causes of Climate Change

Natural activities such as interaction of the oceans and the atmosphere, changes in the earth's orbit, changes in energy received from the sun, melting of ice in the Arctic region and volcanic eruptions have a lot of effects on World climate. According to Muheneel et al (2005) research shows that in the last 140yrs, human activities have constituted the major cause of climate change.

Life is sustainable on Earth because the sun warms it up while evaporation and precipitations occur to cool the temperature when it is in excess. The emission of greenhouse gases over time prevents or reduces evaporation and precipitation, thereby keeping the earth surface warmer than it should be naturally. This is global warming.

According to Stern (2007), climate change impacts negatively on every sector and country, especially the less developed countries (LDCs) of the World. Unfortunately those who suffer the impacts of climate change most, more often contribute less to its cause. Given its inherent link to natural resources, agricultural production is also at the mercy of uncertainties driven by climate variation, including extreme events such as flooding and drought, (Kurukulasuriya and Rosenthal, 2003).

Macroeconomic and other numerous factors also shape and drive the agricultural sector output. Market fluctuations, changes in domestic and international agricultural policies (such as the form and extent of subsidies, incentives, tariffs, credit facilities, and insurance), management practices, terms of trade, the type and availability of technology and extension, land-use regulations and biophysical characteristics (availability of water resources, soil quality, carrying capacity, and pests and diseases) are among the set of primary influences.

Furthermore, Kurukulasuriya and Rosenthal (2003) stated that over the last decade or so, climate change (in terms of long-term changes in mean temperature or precipitation normal, as well as an increased frequency of extreme climate effects) has gradually been recognized as an additional factor which, with other conventional pressures, will have a significant weight on the form, scale, and spatial and temporal impact on agricultural production in general and livestock production in particular. The general consensus that emerges from the literature is that in the absence of adequate response strategies to long-term climate change as well as to climate variability, diverse and region-specific impacts will become more apparent. Some impacts are expected to be adverse while others may be favorable. Impacts of climate variability and change on the agricultural sector are projected to steadily manifest directly from changes in land and water regimes, the likely primary conduits of change. Changes in the frequency and intensity of droughts, flooding, and storm damage are expected. climate change is expected to result in long-term water and other resource shortages, worsening soil conditions, drought and desertification, disease and pest outbreaks on crops and livestock, sea level rise, and so on, (Kurukulasuriya and Rosenthal, 2003).

Vulnerable areas are expected to experience losses in agricultural production, primarily due to reductions in crop yields, (Rosenzweig et al, 2002). Increasing use of marginal land for agriculture (especially among smallholder farms) is anticipated as the availability and

productivity potential of land begin to decline. In contrast, climate change is also expected to result in some beneficial effects, particularly in temperate regions, (Mendelsohn, 1999).

Consequently, the likely impacts of climate change on the agricultural sector have prompted concern over the magnitude of future global food production ((IPCC, 1996, Bindi and Olosen, 2000). Early global estimates predict (without consideration of CO_2 fertilization effects or adaptation) a 20–30 percent reduction in grain production, (Darwin et al, 1995).

Based on agronomic research in low latitude countries, (Reilly et al 1994, 1996) approximate global welfare changes in the agricultural sector (without adaptations) between losses of US\$61.2 billion and gains of US\$0.1 billion. This is in contrast to losses of US\$37 billion to gains of US\$70 billion with appropriate adaptations in place. Under the most severe scenarios of climate change, however, significant losses are expected worldwide, (Fischer et al; 1993 and 1996); Rosenzweig et al, 1993; Rosenzweig and Parry, 1994; Darwin et al, 1995and1996; Tsigas et al, 1996; Reilly, 1999 and Rosenzweig, 2000).

Given the range of warming predicted by environmental scientists, regional and local variation impacts on the agricultural production is likely to be high. However, a rapidly emerging consensus is that the worst impacts will be in tropical regions, (Rosenzweig et al, 1993; Mendelsohn, 2000; IPCC, 2001 and Sachs, 2003).

From the works of (Kurukulasuriya and Rosenthal, 2003),the concern with climate change is heightened given the linkage of the agricultural sector to poverty. In particular, it is anticipated that adverse impacts on the agricultural sector will exacerbate the incidence of rural poverty. Impacts on poverty are likely to be especially severe in developing countries where the agricultural sector is an important source of livelihood for a majority of the rural population. In Africa, estimates indicate that nearly 60–70 percent of the population is dependent on the agricultural sector for employment, and the sector contributes on average nearly 34 percent to gross domestic product (GDP) per country.

In West African Sahel alone, more than 80 percent of the population is involved in agriculture and livestock-farming in rural areas, and the two sectors contribute approximately 35 percent of the countries' GDPs, (Mohamed et al, 2002). With lower technological and capital stocks, the agricultural sector in such poorer developing countries is unlikely to withstand the additional pressures imposed by climate change without a concerted response strategy. (Crosson 1997). According to some estimates, the overall economic impact of climate change on the agricultural sector could be up to 10 percent of GDP, (Hernes et al, 1995; IPCC, 2001).

Many countries in tropical and sub-tropical regions of Africa, are expected to be more vulnerable to warming because of additional temperature increases that will affect their marginal water balance and harm their agricultural sector (Mendelssohn et. al., 2000). The problem is expected to be most severe in these and other African countries, where current information is the poorest, technological change the slowest, and the domestic economies depend heavily on agriculture, (Action aid, 2008).

The role of agriculture in economic development of most countries can hardly be overemphasized. The contribution of agricultural growth to overall poverty reduction has been documented. According to the UN Food and Agriculture Organisation (FAO), climate change will directly affect future food availability, and compound the difficulties of feeding the world's rapidly growing population. In view of the importance of agricultural growth to economic growth, most researchers observed that rising agricultural productivity has been most important factor of successful industrialization. Agricultural production remains the main source of livelihood for most rural communities in developing countries and sub-Saharan Africa, in particular. Here, agriculture provides employment for more than 60 percent of the population and contributes about 30 percent of gross domestic product, (Kandlinkar & Risbey, 2000).

This study is focused on Livestock production because of the importance of the sector to the economic and social wellbeing of West African countries. Livestock production as a unit of general agriculture production accounts for the much needed animal protein needs of every society.

2.7 Live Stock Production in West Africa

Livestock production is a very important agricultural sector in West Africa. According to Jahnke (1982) Livestock are vital to subsistence and economic development in sub-Saharan Africa. In some countries they provide a flow of essential food products throughout the year. They are a major source of government revenue and export earnings and also sustain the employment and income of millions of people in rural areas. Also a publication of (The International Food Policy Research Institute (IFPRI) (2004) states that Livestock production accounts for about 30% of the gross value of agricultural production in Africa and seventy percent of the rural poor in Africa own livestock, including pastoralists living in arid and semi-arid zones. Of these, over 200 million people rely on their livestock for income (sales of milk, meat, skins) as well as draught power and fertilizer for crop growing. Livestock is also a major

source of income for women and the landless and provides high-quality nutrition for most families.

Jahnke (1982) also said that the contribution of draught energy and manure for crop production are the only food and cash security available to many Africans. The sale of livestock and their products often constitutes the source of cash income in most rural areas, and hence the only way in which subsistence farmers can buy consumer goods, improved seeds, fertilizers and pesticides needed to increase crop yields. Researchers have observed that where livestock development has been successfully pursued, a steady increase in the productivity of food grain production and in the growth of service and consumer industries is clearly observable.

Researches show that West African livestock production has been declining in the past few years. According to Lansbury (1962) Livestock throughout West Africa, by temperate standards, have a low rate of growth and reproduction due largely to nutrition. Many of the traditional livestock production systems of Sub-Saharan Africa are now in decline.

Graph showing variability of livestock production in the ten selected West Africa countries



Source: Authors computation data from 2013 World Bank data

CHAPTER THREE LITERATURE REVIEW

3.1 Theoretical Literature

Several theories have been developed to estimate the impact of climate change on agriculture. These theories employed methods that can be grouped into two main categories. (Bazzaz, 1997): theory advocating the structural modeling of the agronomic response based on controlled experiments (the production function approach), and modeling taking into account the link between crop production and the farmers' economic management decisions, based on theoretical specification (the Ricardian approach), (Ouedraogo et al, 2006).

3.1.1 The Production Function Approach

This approach is based on the existence of a production function for each crop, which links its yield to the physical, biophysical and biological environment. In explaining this approach, Ouedraogo (2006) opined that among the environmental factors which affect crop yield, climate is the most important. Former bioclimatic studies, undertaken by agricultural research teams, highlighted the determining role of some climatic factors such as the availability of rain water, the degree of heat, the sun's radiation, the evaporation capacity of the air, the air's CO₂ content etc. This approach directly estimates the variation in the crop yield using a crop response model. It measures the impact of the studied factor by using different application levels. Many studies have used this approach to evaluate the impact of the climate on crop production. For example, (Reilly et al, 1994; Rosenzweig and Iglesias, 1994 and Rosenzweig and Parry; 1994). Rao and Sinha (1994) used this method to assess the impact of climate change on wheat production in India. More recently, Kumar and Parikh, (2001) evaluated the impact of climate modifications on rice and wheat by using this method.

This approach can assess the impact of low to very low factor variations; however it overestimates the damage to crop yields due to climate change. (Mendelsohn et al, 1994), called this bias as the 'dumb farmer scenario', in other words, it does not take into account farmers' adaptations as a response to social, economic and environmental changes. Indeed, most of the studies using this model do not take into account farmers' adaptations but simply assess one or several factors involved in crop yield. According to (Ouedraogo et al, 2006), the Ricardian approach, however, compensates for the bias in the production function approach.

3.1.2 The Ricardian Approach

The theory behind the Ricardian Model is mainly rooted in the famous theory of 'economic rents' by (Ricardo, 1815; Fonta, Ichoku and Urama, 2011), but its application to climate-land value analysis draws extensively from Mendelsohn *et al*, (1994). The Model simply examines how climate in different places affects the net revenue or value of land. The Ricardian approach is a cross-sectional model applied to agricultural production. It is based on land rent which is seen as the net revenue from the best use of land. The land rent reflects the net productivity of farmland. Farm value consequently reflects the present value of future net productivity, Ouedraogo et al, (2006). Seo and Mendelsohn (2007) explained the structural Ricardian model as a micro econometric model in which a land agent (farmer) makes a choice from many alternatives in the first stage. He then maximizes net revenues in the second stage depending on the choices he made in the first stage. Choices available to them include one of the following farm types: crop-only dry land farm, crop-only irrigated farm, mixed (both crops and livestock) rain-fed farm, mixed irrigated farm, and livestock-only farm. It is assumed that the farmer chooses the farm type which maximizes his net revenue where net revenue includes his own consumption.

Some of the advantages of the Ricardian Model according to (Seo *et al.*,2005) as quoted by (Fonta et al, 2011) include:

- a) it accounts for the direct impacts of climate on yields of different crops.
- b) it accounts for the indirect substitution of different inputs, introduction of different activities, and other potential adaptations by farmers to different climates.

That is why Mendelsohn and Dinar (1999) states that the greatest strength of the model is its ability to incorporate the changes that farmers would make to tailor their operations to Climate Change. That is it incorporates the adaptation measures that the farmers would undertake.

Though the Ricardian Model has the advantages mentioned above over other alternative climatic impact models such as the Production Function Model (PFM), the Agronomic-Economic Models (AEM) and the Agro-Ecological Zone Model (AEZM), it has been extensively criticized on the following grounds:-

(i) crops are not subject to controlled experiments across farms as the case with the AEM and AEZM,

(ii) it does not account for future changes in technology, policies and institutions,

(iii) the model assumes constant prices which is really the case with agricultural commodities since other factors determine prices; and,

(iv) it fails to account for the effect of factors that do not vary across space such as carbon dioxide concentrations that can be beneficial to crops Hassan, (2010) as cited by Fonta et al (2011).

Even though the Ricardian Model suffers these major disadvantages, it has been widely used by many environmental and economic analysts in both the developed and developing countries to predict the impacts of Climate Change with remarkable success. These include Mendelsohn and Nordhaus, (1996), Mendelsohn and Dinar (1999 & 2003), Mendelsohn (2000), Kumar and Parikh, (2001), (Deressa *et al.*, (2005), Deressa (2006), Seo *et al.*, (2005), Seo and Mendelsohn (2006), Ouedraogo *et al.* (2006), Seo and Mendelsohn, (2008a, 2008b, 2008c), Hassan, (2008), Mendelsohn *et al.* (2009), Fonta et al (2011).

3.2 Empirical Literature

(Fonta, Ichoku and Uramah 2011), used the Ricardian cross-sectional Model in their study of the "impact of climate change on Plantation Agriculture in Nigeria" and the result showed that most of the climatic, household and other variables have significant impacts on the net revenue per hectare. Their analysis also showed that climate change is damaging to net revenue in some states.

Using Granger causality test analysis, Ayinde et al, (2010) in their study of Agricultural production and Climate Change got a regression result which shows that there is positive impact on agricultural output at 5% significant level. This means that the increase and decrease in the rainfall pattern affects the current output that leads to a rise or fall in output. The effect, implies that a 0.24 increase change in rainfall will likely result in a unit increase change in agricultural output and vice versa.

The effects of climate change on the grain production were estimated by Huang et al (2008) using first the ordinary least square(OLS)-non-spatial models, and then a spatial econometric modeling that employed the Maximum Likelihood Estimation approach. The analysis results indicated that the climate change has certain impact on the grain production of China. By doing spatial econometric analysis, they estimated the elasticity of climate change on grain production in China consistently and efficiently.

The analysis of their results indicated that the effects of climate change on the grain production could be accurately estimated on the spatial dimension. Spatial lag/error model built on the

rational of spatial econometrics might be an alternative to capture the effects of the spatial effects from the dependent as well as the independent variables.

Sowunmi and Akintola (2010) examined the changes in climatic elements and agronomic parameter (maize, hectare and output) for maize production in different ecological zones of Nigeria from 1980 - 2002. Their study also evaluated the degree of variability in these parameters and revealed that there are significant differences in average annual rainfall, temperature, maize, hectare and output in the seven identified ecological zones (p<0.05). Less variability was shown by annual temperature and rainfall over the years and annual maize, hectare and output exhibited high variability in the ecological zones.

In a study on crop yield variability as influenced by climate, Chi-Chung et al. (2004) submitted that precipitation and temperature are found to have opposite effects on yield levels and variability of corn (maize). Furthermore, they reasoned that more rainfall can cause yield levels to rise, while decreasing yield variance and that temperature has a reverse effect on maize production.

WMO/UNEP (1996) report, found out that overall global warming is expected to add in one way or other to the difficulties of food production and scarcity. The report also stated that reduced availability of water resources would pose one of the greatest problems to agriculture and food production, especially in the developing countries.

The regression results from Ouedraogo, Somé and Dembele (2006) show that the signs of seasonal climatic variables are the same for all the estimated models in Burkina-Faso. They found that temperature or precipitation affects agricultural productivity and that water is the main factor that explains the low productivity in Burkina Faso.

The study by Ajewole, Ogunlade and Adewumi, (2010) used descriptive statistics and Granger causality test as the analytical tools. It was observed that there was continuous rise in output from 1987 to 2000 before it dropped in 2001 and the Granger causality approach revealed that changes in rainfall (climatic parameter) positively affects agricultural production in Nigeria. They therefore, recommended that if agricultural production will be increased and sustained, irrigation is the most suitable mode of water provisions, which would not have negative influence on the environment.

To assess the impact of climate change on agriculture over Tamil Nadu in India, Ramaraj et al (2010) used outputs of PRECIS Regional Climate Model and DSSAT crop simulation model. PRECIS Regional Climate Model was used for downscaling of a domain over the whole Tamil Nadu with a horizontal resolution of 0.22° (25km). The PRECIS was run from 1960 up to 2098 continuously. They found that the level of CO₂ enrichment had increased the yield of both crops compared to normal level of CO₂ (330ppm). There was no definite trend of impact of predicted temperature on both rice and groundnut yield.

3.3 Limitations of Previous Studies

Although some studies on the impacts of climate change on livestock production have been done in some West African countries, some of these studies were either in a limited area or for the yield of a single crop, such as rice, wheat or maize. Sagoe (2006), Ouedraogo, Somé and Dembele (2006), Ramaraj, Jagannathan and Dheebakaran (2010). None has gone further to do a general comparative study of the impact of climate change on Livestock production across countries.

CHAPTER FOUR

THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK AND METHODOLOGY

4.1 Theoretical framework

The theoretical framework for this study is based on the production function approach, which is being adopted as the general framework to model the effects of climate change on livestock production. As expressed in the theoretical literature, the selection of this approach was based primarily on issues related to data availability: more specifically, data were only available on an aggregate basis for the selected countries. Consistent time series of climate data (rainfall and precipitation) were not available for the selected countries in West Africa hence the use of Renewable Internal Fresh Water Resources. However, the available data did not allow other competing models to be utilized.

According to Mendelsohn, Nordhaus and Shaw (1994), production function models use empirical or experimental production functions, which include climate variables as inputs, to estimate the impact of climate change by examining the yield of specific agricultural output under different climate scenarios. These models, however, have an inherent bias because they assume little or no adaptation by farmers, but this study does not incorporate adaptation.

In an attempt to identify the effect of climate change, the analysis controls for price effects and typical agricultural factors such as area harvested, labour, machinery, fertilizer and pesticides, where applicable. Moreover, a long-run equilibrium relationship is expected between agricultural output, on one hand, and their climate factors, on the other.

A model based on a panel structure provides the ability to analyze a dataset consisting of both time series (different periods) and cross sections (different entities), each with one dependent and possible multiple independent variables. Broadly speaking, panel estimation can be divided into two approaches: fixed effects model and the random effects model approach. The fixed effects model approach assumes that intercepts across cross-sections may differ, whereas the slope estimates are fixed over time. The random effects model allows different parameters cross-sectional. Risse and Brooks (2008). Cross-country regressions help us determine whether cross-country variation in climate change can help explain cross-country variation in agricultural production. We would do this by exploiting the time-series variation of the data. Furthermore, panel data analysis helps us to control for bias due to unobserved country-specific effects.

We adopt the fixed effect model for a balanced panel data from ten West African countries. As stated earlier, the choice of these countries is based on trading blocs and agrarian characteristics of the other countries in West Africa.

The relationship between agricultural output and climate change in this study is analyzed with a balanced panel fixed effects model. The assumption of a constant slope and changing intercepts cross-sectionals and over time is held through the use of dummy variables for cross-sections and time-series. The panel is balanced because all observations are adjusted in such a way that every cross-section follows the same regular frequency, with the same start and end date.

4.2 Model Specification

The panel covers ten west African countries for the time periods from 1990 to 2010. Econometrically, the setup is to investigate the relationship between climate change and Livestock production.

Based on the production function approach and modifying the model used by the United Nations Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean (ECLAC, 2010) for related studies in Guyana, the functional form specification of the equation is shown below;

LVSTKP = f (CO₂E, POP, GDPGR, RIFR, CASSAVA)......1 Equation 1 can be transformed in the form,

 $y_{it} = \alpha + \beta x_{it} + u_{it}$ i = 1, ..., N t = 1, ..., T2

To specify the fixed effects model, equation one is modified by decomposing the disturbance term u_{it} . The disturbance term is divided into an individual specific effect component, u_i , and a remainder disturbance, v_{it} , component that differs over cross section (countries) and time (year).

Equation (2) is now rewritten by substitution for u_{it} from equation (3) to find the fixed effect equation. Thus, the equation for the fixed effects model becomes:

 $y_{it} = \alpha_i + \beta X_{it} + u_i + v_{it} \qquad4$

which form the model below,

where, α_i (*i*=1....n) is the unknown intercept for each country (*n* country-specific intercepts). LVSTKP is the dependent variable (DV) representing aggregate livestock output in each country, where *i* = country and *t* = time $X_{\rm it}$ represents one independent variable (IV).

 β_1 is the coefficient for that IV,

 u_{it} is the error term (the individual-specific time-invariant effects).

A dummy for each variable to take care of level at which it affects Livestock production is introduced in the model to give

 $(LVSTKP)_{it} = \alpha_i + \alpha_1 D1(CO_2E)_{it} + \alpha_2 D2(POP)_{it} + \alpha_3 D3(GDPGR)_{it} + \alpha_4 D4(RIFR)_{it} + D5(CASSAVA)_{it} + u_i + v_{it} + u_i + u_$

LVSTKP = Livestock Production

 $CO_2E = CO_2$ emission.

POP = population

RIFR = Renewable Internal Freshwater Resources-proxy for rainfall (renewable internal freshwater resources refers to internal rivers and ground water from rainfall).

GDPgr = Gross Domestic Product growth Rate

CASSAVA = Cassava production

4.3 Justification of the model.

As stated before, the selection of the production function approach was based on issues related to data availability: more specifically, data were only available on an aggregate basis for the selected countries. Consistent time series of some climate data (rainfall and precipitation) were not available for the selected countries in West Africa. Hence, the use of renewable internal fresh water resources as a proxy for rainfall. However, the available data did not allow other competing models to be utilized.

The composition and the size of agricultural outputs, population and other explanatory variables used in this study highly differ among countries and are subject to many factors. Therefore, the compositions of these explanatory variables differ cross-sectionally. Thus, the econometric reasoning behind the applied model is explained by suitability for the attained sample. Research often focuses on the dynamic change of variables or the dynamic relationship between variables. However, in order to conduct any meaningful hypothesis test solely by the use of time-series data requires an extensive sample. Nevertheless, by applying a panel structure the number of degrees of freedom increases and thus the power of the test (Brooks,2008). In addition, this approach is highly suitable since the pool of cross sections and time series data replicates the problem of heterogeneity of the analyzed samples.

4.4 Estimation procedure.

The relationship between climate change and agricultural production in this study is analyzed with a balanced panel fixed effects model. The assumption of a constant slope and changing intercepts cross-sectionals and over time is held through the use of dummy variables for cross-sections and time-series. The panel is balanced because all observations are adjusted in such a way that every cross-section follows the same regular frequency, with the same start and end date.

4.5 Source of data

The data is drawn from the World Bank data base, the Nigerian Bureau of statistics, Food and Agricultural Organization data and consists of ten West African Countries; structured according to the fixed effects least-squares method in which ten cross sections are identified; Nigeria, Ghana, Burkina-Faso, Mali, Niger, Benin, Senegal, Gambia, Togo and Cote D'voire with 21 observations each, for the years ranging from 1990 to 2010.

CHAPTER FIVE

DATA ANALYSIS AND EMPIRICAL RESULTS

5.1 **Presentation of Results**

Carbon Dioxide emission is one of the major climate change indicators. Its effects on the environment especially in the Less Developed Countries with poor adaptation measures for mitigation is always devastating.

Fig 5.1 below shows CO_2 emission distribution in the West African countries under study. The graph shows a steady CO_2 emissions in all the countries between 1990 and 2008 with Togo, Senegal and Nigeria having higher volumes of emissions than the other seven countries during the period under consideration. The three countries also exhibited significant fluctuations over the years in their emissions levels. Burkina Faso and Benin Republic have the lowest levels of CO_2 emissions among the countries studied.



Fig: 5.1: Source. Author's Expression (2015)

Variations in Carbon Dioxide Emissions in these countries can also be observed clearly from Fig. 5.2 below. A large percentage of total emissions over the years studied is accounted for by Nigeria. This obvious considering her size and level of technological development. The country has more cars, industries and gas flaring sites than any other country in the sub-region.



Fig: 5.2: Source. Author's Expression (2015)

Fig. 5.3 below shows a steady decline in Renewable Fresh Water Resources availability in all the countries. From the figure, availability of Renewable fresh water Resources in these countries can be grouped into three, based on volume. Mali, Niger, Nigeria, Senegal and Togo have between 12000 and 32000 cubic meters ; Cote d'voire, Gambia and Ghana have between 6000 and 15000 cubic meters then Benin Republic and Burkina Faso have between 1000 and 4000 cubic meters.



Total Renewable Internal Fresh Water Availability by Country (1990-2010)

Fig: 5.3: Source. Author's Expression (2015)



Fig. 5.4: Source. Author's Expression (2015)

The estimated fixed effect result with country specific coefficient

From the fixed effect pooled result (see Appendix II on Pg 44), carbon emission (CO₂E) an indicator of climate change has a significant negative impact on livestock production only in Burkina Faso and Nigeria. The t-statistic of CO₂E in Burkina Faso is -2.8659 with a probability value less than 5% which shows a significant impact at 5% significant level. In Nigeria, CO₂E has a t-value of -2.0735 at a probability of 0.04%. This implies that an increase in carbondioxide emission in Burkina Faso and Nigeria will lead to a decrease in livestock production. The result does not show a significant impact of climate change indicator (CO₂E) on livestock production in the rest of the countries studied. Hence, for this study only Burkina Faso and Nigeria are experiencing a significant impact of climate change on livestock production. However, both countries do not exceed the threshold point of 350ppm as shown by the value of their coefficient.

Moreover, population have a significant positive impact on livestock production in Burkina Faso, Gambia, Ghana, Mali, Niger and Togo. The t-statistics of population in these countries are highly significant, which shows that population affects livestock production in the six countries. This implies that an increase in population in these six countries will lead to an increase in livestock production. The result does not show a significant impact of population in the rest of the countries under review. Hence, for this study the population of Burkina Faso, Gambia, Ghana, Mali, Niger and Togo cause an increase in livestock production.

The only country where GDP growth rate affects livestock production is Cote d' Ivoire. From the result, an increase in GDP growth rate by a unit will lead to an increase in livestock production by 1.22 units.

Again, renewable fresh water have a significant impact on livestock production in four of the countries used in this study-Ghana, Mali, Nigeria and Togo. However, the impact varies, while it has positive impact in some countries (Ghana, Mali and Togo) it has a negative impact in Nigeria. The F-probability shows how important and significant the overall model is, from the result, the f-probability is highly significant showing the independent variables across the countries have a significant impact on the dependent variable.

Variable	Coefficient	Standard Error
CO2E	0.0004451	0.0001571
	(2.83)	(0.005)
Cassava	3.78e-07	2.80e-06
	(0.13)	(0.893)
Population	1.33e-06	2.42e-07
	(5.51)	(0.000)
Rifr	0.0202159	0.0020125
	(10.05)	(0.000)
GDPgr	0.2707532	0.1931189
	(1.40)	(0.163)
DumCO2	-3.783708	7.555762
	(-0.50)	(0.617)
-Cons	109.4105	7.944285
	(13.77)	(0.000)
R^2 : within = 0.6026		
between $= 0.0126$		
overall = 0.0163		
Prob > F = 0.0000		
	1	

The fixed effect regression result with common coefficient

The results of the regression suggest that 60.26% of the explained variation in the dependent variable accounted for by all explanatory variables. With an F probability of 0.0000 the result suggests that the model used is strongly significant at 1% significant level. Considering the independent variables which include CO₂E, Population, RIFR, GDPgr, and DumCO₂E we observe that climate change variables namely: CO₂E and RIFR exhibit positive relationship with livestock production at 5% confidence level. This means that with a t-value of 2.83 which is greater than

1.96, an increase in CO_2 emission increases livestock production by 0.0004 units in the ten West African countries. Also a unit increase in renewable internal fresh water resources, having a t-value of 10.05, will increase livestock production by 0.02 units.

However, beyond the CO₂E threshold of 350ppm, CO₂E becomes negatively related to livestock production in the countries studied. Under this situation, a unit increase in CO₂E with a t-value of - 0.05. will decrease livestock production by 3.78 units.

A consideration of the other macroeconomic variables in the model viz:- Population and GDPgr (GDP growth rate), shows that while population has a positive relationship with livestock production, GDP growth rate does not have a significant relationship with livestock production in the countries under study. Population has a t-value of 5.51 and significant at 5% level but GDP growth rate has a t-value of 1.40 which is less than 1.96. Hence, a unit increase in population increases livestock production in those countries by 1.33e-06

Evaluation of Working Hypotheses

Test of Hypothesis 1

- H_o: There is no significant difference in Livestock production in the West Africa countries studied.
- H₁: There is significant difference in livestock production in the West African countries studied.

Decision

From Figures 5.1 to 5.4 we see that there are marked variations in the values of climate change variables in the West African countries studied. While Nigeria has the highest CO_2 emission in the sub-region totaling about 1294201.64 within a decade, Mali has the least.

However, Mali has the highest volume of Renewable Internal Fresh water Resources compared to other countries studied.

We, therefore, reject the null hypothesis and conclude that there are variations in values of climate change variables (indicators) among the ten West African countries studied.

5.3.2 Test of Hypothesis 2

- H_o: Climate change indicators are not major determinants of variations in Livestock production in the West Africa countries studied .
- H₁: Climate change indicators are major determinants of variations in Livestock production in West African countries studied.

Decision

The climate change indicators considered by the researcher are Carbon dioxide emissions and renewable internal fresh water resources (RIFR). The p-values for CO₂E and RIFR are 0.005 and 0.000 respectively which show both to be less than 0.05 and are therefore statistically significant, hence we reject the null hypothesis and conclude that CO₂E and RIFR are major determinants of Livestock production in the West African countries studied. The regression result shows that the Macroeconomic variables considered in the study which are Population , GDP growth rate and cassava have p-values of 0.000, 0.163, and 0.893 respectively. The p-values of GDP growth rate and Cassava are greater than 0.05 meaning that they are not significant at 95% percent implying that they are not determinants of Livestock production in these countries under study. But the p-value of Population shows that it is significant at 95% meaning that population is a determinant of Livestock production in these countries.

Result Findings

From the fixed effect result, carbon emission (CO₂E) an indicator of climate change have a significant negative impact on livestock production only in Burkina Faso and Nigeria. This implies that an increase in carbon emission in both Burkina Faso and Nigeria will lead to a decrease in livestock production. The result does not show a significant impact of climate change indicator (CO₂E) in the rest of the countries of study. Hence, for this study only Burkina Faso and Nigeria are experiencing a significant impact of climate change on livestock production.

The result generally implied that climate change in West Africa has not yet had a devastating effect on livestock and other agricultural productions in the region. Thus, the decline in agricultural production, livestock production in particular, may likely be due to some other domestic and macroeconomic factors. From the result it can be seen that some of these factors (GDP growth rate and population) have a significant impact on livestock production.

There are meant to be variations in the effect of climate change and other control variables on livestock production used in the study due to the fact that the individual countries have specific domestic problems peculiar to them. This was uphold in the study as the impact of climate change and other independent variables on the dependent variable used in the study differ.

CHAPTER SIX

SUMMARY, CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

6.1 Summary of Findings

This study has examined the effect of climate change indicators on livestock production in ten West African countries. The study used the production function approach to model the effects of climate change on livestock production. From the fixed effect result, carbon emission (CO_2E) an indicator of climate change have a significant negative impact on livestock production only in Burkina Faso and Nigeria. This means that an increase in carbon emission in the Burkina Faso and Nigeria decreases livestock production.There is no significant impact of Carbondioxide Emmission (CO_2E) in the rest of the countries the study.

This means that an increase in CO_2 emissions will decrease livestock production in Burkina Faso and Nigeria but beyond the tipping point(threshold) an increase in CO_2 emissions will increase livestock production. The study also suggests that the other climate change indicator which is renewable internal fresh water resources also has a positive relationship with livestock production in some countries but a negative impact in Nigeria. The result equally found that population has a significant impact in six out of the ten countries in study. So, the decline in agricultural production and particularly livestock production may be likely due to other domestic and macroeconomic factors, as shown in the result where some of these factors (e.g. GDP growth rate and Population) have significant impact on livestock production.

Thus, countries in West Africa should look inwardly within their country and vigorously pursue policies that will improve agricultural production (particularly livestock production) as it concerns their climatic conditions and other internal factors that may be affecting the livestock production. While countries like Nigeria and Burkina Faso should look into their CO₂E emission, countries like Togo, Mali, Ghana and Niger should look into their renewable fresh water and populations policies to improve their livestock production.

6.2 Policy Implications of Findings and Recommendations

The results of this study emphasize the need for reduction carbon dioxide emissions in most West African countries in order to save their economies especially livestock production. This can be achieved through the following measures:-

- a coordinated and sustained policy on carbon dioxide emissions reduction measures such as a ban on bush burning, importation of rickety vehicles and industrial machinery.
- Carbon tax should be introduced in the oil producing countries in the region to to encourage oil companies to reduce gas flaring.
- iii) The countries can also purse "Green Economy" measures such as solar energy for their industrial and domestic power needs.

On depletion of Renewable Internal Fresh water Resources through drought and other natural phenomenon like climate change, governments should develop irrigation and grazing sites for the agricultural production needs of their economies.

6.3 Suggestions for further Research

Climate change study is relatively new in Economic literature especially in this part of the globe. The importance of this study cannot be overemphasized as agricultural production in general and livestock production in particular is a significant determinant of total wellbeing of many economies. It is , therefore, very important that other agricultural sectors in West African countries could be studied, the aim being to reduce effect of climate change on agricultural production in the subregion.

Studies of climate change effect on livestock production could also be focused on a country or on other African Economic blocks.

Climate change has been said to impact mostly adversely, all sectors of every economy. This same study can also be carried out in other sectors of the economy of these countries to proffer solutions to the impact of climate change in those sectors in those countries, especially those with very high climate change vulnerability.

Adaptation and mitigation studies of climate change are other areas that are begging for exploration especially in Africa.

These suggested studies if and when carried out will go a long way to stimulate the debate on the subject, raise confirmations and disagreements to the results, and above all build a body of literature on the subject which is lacking but highly needed in this part of the World.

6.4 Conclusion

Agriculture is the mainstay of most less developed countries of the World of which West Africa is a part. Its contribution to the economic well being of these countries is very significant. Agriculture in the form of crop production, livestock breeding, fishery and forestry is the primary sector of the economy of many West African countries.

However, declining agricultural production has become a general problem facing many Developing countries especially Sub-Saharan African countries where majority are engaged in rain-fed agricultural activities because of climate change and other macroeconomic, environmental and policy issues.

This study, therefore, examined the determinants of livestock production in an attempt to proffer policy recommendations that we believed can forestall the decline of livestock production in West African countries. Findings from the study suggests that climate change indicators namely: CO_2 emissions, renewable internal fresh water resources and population are significant determinants of livestock production. However, beyond CO_2 emission tipping point, it affects livestock production negatively implying that CO_2 emissions hence climate change adversely affects livestock production in the countries studied.

REFERENCES

Abayomi Samuel Oyekale (2011) Impact of Climate Change on Cocoa Agriculture and Technical Efficiency of Cocoa Farmers in South-West Nigeria. Department of Agricultural Economics and Extension, North-West University Mafikeng Campus, Mmabatho, 2735 South Africa. E-mail: asoyekale@gmail.com

ActionAid International Financial Report.(2008): 1420 K St., NW, Suite 900 Washington, DC 20005 USA

- Adams, Richard M., and B. H. Hurd. (1999): "Graphically Speaking: Climate Change and Agriculture: Some Regional Implications." *Choices* 14 (1): 22-23.
- Adejuwon J.O. In N. Leary, C. Conde, J. Kulkarni, A. Nyong and J. Pulhin (eds.), Climate change and Vulnerability in Nigeria: EARTHSCAN, London : A national-level Assessment: pp198-217.
- Ajetomobi, J. O.; Abiodun, A.; and Hassan, R.(2010) "Economic Impact of Climate Change on Irrigated Rice Agriculture in Nigeria": Contributed Paper presented at the Joint 3rd African Association of Agricultural Economists (AAAE) and 48th Agricultural Economists Association of South Africa (AEASA).Conference,Cape Town, S.Africa, Sept. Pages 19-23
- Ajetomobi^a J., Abiodun^b A and Hassan R. (2011): Impacts of Climate Change on Rice Agriculture in Nigeria. *Tropical and Subtropical Agroecosystems 14 (2), 613-622*
- Ajewole, O. O., Ogunlade, I. and Adewumi, M.O.: (2010) Empirical Analysis of Agricultural Production and Climate Change: A Case Study of Nigeria: "Department of Agricultural Economics and Farm Management". University of Ilorin, Kwara State,Nigeria Journal of Sustainable Development in Africa. Vol. 12, No.6, ISSN:1520-5509 Clarion University of Pennsylvania, Clarion, Pennsylvania.
- Ayinde, O. E (2010): Empirical Analysis of Agricultural Production and Climate Change:
 A Case Study of Nigeria: Institute for Economic Research on Innovation (IERI), Tshwane University of Technology, Pretoria, South Africa.
- Bast J.L. (2010) Seven Theories of Climate Change, Heartland Institute, Chicago Illinios 60603, USA
- Bazzaz F.A. and Sombroek W. (1997): Global Climate Change and Agricultural Production: Direct and Indirect effects of changing hydrological, pedological and plant physiological processes: Wiley, West Sussex

Bindi M. and Olesen J., (2000): Agricultural Impacts and Adaptations to Climate Change In Europe.

Bryant, C. R., Barry Smit, and others, 2001. "Adaptation in Canadian Agriculture to Climatic Variability and Change." *Climatic Change* 45:181 - 201.

Center for Policy Analysis: (2003) Econmic Analysis and Outlook. No. 11 Amilcar Carbral Road Airport-Accra Mailing Address: P.O. Box AN19010 Accra-North Ghana

- Chi-Chung Chen and Ching-Cheng Chang (, 2004) Climate Change and Crop Yield Distribution: Some New Evidence from Panel Data Models, IEAS Wo rking Paper No. 04-A001. Institute of Economics Academia Sinica Ta ipei 115, TAI WAN http://www.sinica.edu.tw/econ
- Cline, Sarah, and Mark W. Rosegrant. (2002): *Climate Change and Agriculture: Review of Evidence*. Draft Paper. International Food Policy Research Institute, Washington, D.C.
- Cline, William R. (1996): "The Impact of Global Warming on Agriculture: Comment." American Journal of Agricultural Economics86(5): 1309-1312.
- Conway G. (2009): The science of climate change in Africa: Impacts and adaptation. Imperial College London, Grantham Institute for climate change, Discussion Paper No.1
- Crosson P. (1997): Impacts of Climate Change on Agriculture: Implications of climate variability on water resources of Nigeria: A review: Journal of geography and Regional planning Vol.4(13), pp. 678-682.
- Deressa, T. (2007) 'Measuring the Economic Impact of Climate Change on Ethiopian Agriculture: Ricardian Approach', Policy Research Working Paper, no. WPS 4342. Washington, DC: World Bank.
- Deressa, T; Hassan, R.M; Alemu, T; Yesuf, M. and Ringler, C. (2008). Analyzing the Determinants of Farmers' Choice of Adaptation Methods and Perceptions of Climate Change in the Nile Basin of Ethiopia. *International Food Policy Research Institute (IFPRI) Discussion Paper No. 00798*. Environment and Production Technology Division, IFPRI, Washington D.C.
- Desanker, Paul V. (2002) *Impact of climate change on Africa*. Center for African Development Solutions, Johannesburg, South Africa, and University of Virginia, Charlottesville, Virginia, U.S.A.
- Darwin, Roy, Marinos Tsigas, Jan Lewandrowski, and Anton Raneses. (1995): World Agriculture and Climate Change: Economic Adaptations. Agricultural Economic Report 703.
 U.S. Department of Agriculture, Economic Research Service, Washington, D.C.
- Enete, I. C. and Ezenwanji, E. E (2011): Implications of Climate Variability on Water Resources of Nigeria: A Review. Department of Geography and Meteorology, Nnamdi Azikiwe University, Awka, Anambra State, Nigeria.
 Journal of Geography and Regional Planning Vol. 4(13), pp. 678-682
- Fischer, G., K. Frohberg, M. L. Parry and C.Rosenzweig. (1993): "Climate Change and World Food Supply, Demand and Trade." In Y. Kaya, N. Nakicenovic, W. D. Nordhaus and F. L. Toth, eds. *Costs, Impacts and Benefits of CO₂ Mitigation*. Laxenburg, Austria: International Institute for Applied Systems Analysis.

- Fischer G. et al (1996): Climate Change and Agricultural Vulnerability: A special report, prepared by the International Institute for Applied Systems Analysis under United Nations Institutional Contract Agreement No. 1113 on "Climate Change and Agricultural Vulnerability" as a contribution to the World Summit on Sustainable Development, Johannesburg
- Fischer, G., and H.T. Van Velthuizen. (1996): *Climate Change and Global Agricultural Potential Project: A Case Study of Kenya*. Laxenburg, Austria: International Institute for Applied Systems Analysis.
- Fonta W. M., Ichoku H. E., Urama N. E. (2011) Climate Change and Plantation Agriculture: A Ricardian Analysis of Farmlands in Nigeria: A case Study of Nigeria: International Knowledge Sharing platform :Journal of Economics and Sustainable Development . www.iiste.org ISSN 2222-1700 (Paper) ISSN 22222855 (Online) Vol.2, No.4

Food and Agriculture Organization (2008): Climate Change and Food Security. A framework document Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Rome. www.fao.org/forestry/15538-079b31d45081fe9c3dbc6ff34de4807e4.pdf

- Greene, W. H. (2008) Econometric Analysis.7th ed. New Jersey:Prentice-Hall, Upper Saddle River. USA.
- Hernes, Helga, Arne Dalfelt, Terje Berntsen, Bjart Holtsmark, Lars Otto Næss, Rolf Selrod, and H. Asbjørn Aaheim. 1995. *Climate Strategy for Africa*. Report 1995-03. Center for International Climate and Environmental Research, University of Oslo.
- Hertel, T. W. ed., *Global Trade Analysis: Modeling and Applications*. Cambridge, U.K.: Cambridge University Press.
- Huang W. (2009): Estimating the Effects of Climatic Change on Grain Production: Spatial Versus Non-Spatial Models: Center for Chinese Agricultural Policy Chinese Academy of Sciences. Indian Agriculture and climate sensitivity : Global Environmental change: vol. 11, p 147-154

IPCC, (1996): Climate Change 1995: The Science of Climate Change. Contribution of Working Group I-III to the Second Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change

IPCC (Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change: *Climate Change (2001) : The Scientific Basis*. New York: Cambridge University Press.

Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (2007): Synthesis Report. An Assessment of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change at IPCC Plenary XXVII (Valencia, Spain, 12-17) *https://www.ipcc.ch/pdf/assessment-report/ar4/syr/ar4_syr.pdf*by CW Team

IPCC (2007) 'Summary for Policymakers. Working Group II Climate Change 2007: Climate Change Impacts, Adaptation and Vulnerability.' IPCC, Geneva.

- Jahnke, H. E. (1982) Livestock Production Systems and Livestock Development in Tropical Africa: Kieler Wissenschaftsverlag Vauk Postfach 4403, D -2300 Kiel 1 ISBN 3-922553-12-5
- Kandlikar, M., Risbey, J. (2000). Agricultural impacts of climate change: If adaptation is the answer, what is the question? Climatic Change 45, p.529-539.
- Kumar K.S., Kavi (2007): Climate Change and Indian Agriculture Impacts, Vulnerability and Adaptation Assessment. *Economic and Political Weekly* Vol. 42, No. 45/46 (Nov. 10 - 23, 2007), pp. 13, 15-18
- Kumar, K and Parikh, J,(2001): Indian agriculture and climate sensitivity. *Global Environmental Change* Vol. 11: 147-154.
- Kumar K. S and Jyoti Parikh (1998): Climate Change Impacts on Indian Agriculture: the Ricardian approach', World Bank Technical Paper No. 402. Indira Gandhi Institute of Development Research, Mumbai And K.S. Kavi Kumar Madras School of Economics, Chennai.
- Kumar, J. M. and S. Lonergan, eds.. (1998). *Measuring the Impact of Climate Change on Indian Agriculture*. World Bank Technical Paper 402. Washington, D.C.
- Kurukulasuriya P. and Rosenthal S. (2003) Climate Change and Agriculture: A Review of Impacts and Adaptations: The International Bank for Reconstruction and Development/The World Bank 1818 H Street, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20433, U.S.A.
- Lansbury T.J. (1962) Livestock production with particular reference to the nutritional problems of West Africa. Proc Nutr Soc 21: 106-13.
- Lobell, D.B., Burke, M.B., Tebaldi, C., Mastrandrea, M.D., Falcon, W.P. & Naylor, R.L. (2008) Prioritizing climate change adaptation needs for food security in 2030. Science 319, 607–610
- Masters G., Baker P. and Flood J.: (2010): "Climate Change and Agricultural Commodities". CABI Working Paper.
- McCarthy, James J., et al. (2001) *Climate Change 2001: Impacts, Adaptation and Vulnerability*. Cambridge,U.K.: Cambridge University Press.
- Meijerink, G. & P. Roza. (2007). The role of agriculture in development. Markets, Chains and Sustainable Development Strategy and Policy Paper, no. 5. Stichting DLO: Wageningen. Available at: http://www.boci.wur.nl/UK/Publications/

Mendelsohn R. and Dinar A, (1999): Climate Change, Agriculture, and Developing Countries: Does Adaptation Matter? *The World Bank Research Observer* 14(2): 277-93.

Mendelsohn, R., W. D. Nordhaus, and D. Shaw. (1994). "The Impact of Global Warming on Agriculture: A RicardianAnalysis." *American Economic Review* 84(4): - 771.

- Mendelsohn, R., W. Morrison, M. Schlesinger, and N. Andronova. (2000). "Country-Specific Market Impacts on climate Change." *Climatic Change* 45(3): 553-569.
- Mohamed, A. Ben, N. Van Duivenbooden, and S. Abdoussallam. (2002). "Impact of Climate Change on Agricultural Production in the Sahel - Part 1. Methodological Approach and Case Study for Millet in Niger." *Climate Change* 54(3): 327-48.
- Motha, R. P. Baier, W. "Impacts of Present and Future Climate Change and Climate Variability on Agriculture in the Temperate Regions: North America", Climatic Change, 2005, 70, pp. 137–164.
- Muhammed (2010): Impact of Climate Change in Africa and the challenges of the Dispute.Resolution Regime under the Kyoto Protocol.
- Nankani, Gobind T & Institute for Democratic Governance (2009). *The challenge of agriculture in Ghana : what is to be done?*. Napasvil Ventures, Accra

NEST (2003). Climate Change in Nigeria. A Communication Guide for Reporters and Educators.Ibadan: Nigerian Environmental Study/Action Team (NEST) pp. 5-16.

National Adaptation Strategy and Plan of Action on Climate Change for Nigeria (NASPA-CCN) (2011): Prepared for the Federal Ministry of Environment Special Climate Change Unit Prepared by the Building Nigeria's Response to Climate Change (BNRCC) Project: Ibadan, Nigerian

- Nordhaus and F. L. Toth, eds. *Costs, Impacts and Benefits of CO₂ Mitigation*. Laxenburg, Austria: International Institute for Applied Systems Analysis.
- Nyong A. O. (2008): Climate Change, Agriculture and Trade: Implications for Sustainable Development: A Background Paper prepared for the International Centre for Trade and Sustainable Development (ICTSD, Barcelona.
- Odjugo P. A.O (2010): Regional evidence of climate change in Nigeria: Journal of Geography and Regional Planning: Vol.3(6), pp. 142-150.
- Odjugo P. A.O (2010): General Overview of Climate Change Impacts in Nigeria: Department of Geography and Regional Planning, University of Benin, Benin City, Edo State, Nigeria
- Oladipo E. (2010): Towards Enhancing the Adaptive Capacity of Nigeria: A Review of the Country's State of Preparedness for Climate Change Adaptation. 7 Morohunfola Oladipo Street, Ilorin, kwara State: HEINRICH BÖLL FOUNDATION, NIGERIA

- Orostegui V. (2010) Thresholds of climate change in ecosystems: Nova Science Publishers, New York.
- Ouedraogo M., Some L. and Dembele Y.(2006): Economic Impact Assessment of Climate Change on Agriculture in Burkina Faso: A Ricardian Approach.
- Parry M., Arnell N., Berry P., Dodman D., Fankhauser S., Hope C., Kovats S., Nicholls R., Satterthwaite D., Tiffin R., Wheeler T. (2009) Assessing the Costs of Adaptation to Climate Change: A Review of the UNFCCC and Other Recent Estimates, International Institute for Environment and Development and Grantham Institute for Climate Change, London.
- Ramaraj A.P., Jagannathan R. and Dheebakaran G.(2010): Impact of Climate Change on Rice and Groundnut Yield Using Precis Regional Climate Model And Dssat Crop Simulation Model.
- Rao D. G., and S. K. Sinha. (1994). "Impact of Climate Change on Simulated Wheat Production in India." In C. Rosenzweig, A. Iglesias, eds., Implications of Climate Change for International Agriculture: Crop Modeling Study. Washington, D.C.: United States Environment Protection Agency.
- Reilly J.and Hohmann N.(1993): Climate Change and Agriculture: Global and Regional Effects Using an Economic Model of International Trade. : Economic Research Service United States Department of Agriculture Sally Kane National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration
- Reilly J., Tubiello F., Mccarl B, Abler D., Darwin R., Fuglie K., Hollinger S., Izaurralde C., Jagtap S., Jones J., Mearns L., Ojima D., Paul E., Paustian K., Riha S., Rosenberg N., and Rosenzweig C. (1996) "U.S. Agriculture And Climate Change: New Results." *Climatic Change* 57:43–69.
- Reilly, J., N. Hohmann, and S. Kane,(1994): Climate change and agricultural trade: who benefits, who loses? *Global Environmental Change* 4(1), 2436.
- Reilly, John, and Neil Hohmann. (1993): "Climate Change and Agriculture: The Role of International Trade." *American Economic Review* 83(2): 306-12.
- Risse, N. and Brooks, N.(2008) Strategic Environmental Assessment and Adaptation to Climate Change. DAC Network on Environment and Development Cooperation. OECD.
- Rosenzweig, C.E., F. Tubiello, R. Goldberg, E. Mills, and J. Bloomfield, (2002) "Increased Crop Damage in the U.S. from Excess Precipitation under Climate Change." Global Environmental Change: Human Dimensions and Policy 12(3): 197-202.
- Rosenzweig, C. and M.L. Parry, (1994): Potential impact of climate change on World food supply. *Nature*. Vol. 367, pp. 133- 138

- Rosenzweig C & Iglesias A (eds), (1994). *Implications of climate change for international agriculture: Crop modeling study.* (EPA 230-B-94-003). US Environmental Protection Agency, Washington DC.
- Rosenzweig.et al (1993). "Climate Change and World Food Supply, Demand and Trade."
 In Y. Kaya, N. Nakicenovic, W. D. Nordhaus and F. L. Toth, eds. *Costs*,
 Impacts and Benefits of CO 2 Mitigation. Laxenburg, Austria: International Institute for Applied Systems Analysis.
- Sachs, Jeffery.(2003). "Mobilizing Science for Sustainable Energy Systems." Lecture transcript available through the Tropical Research Institute, School of Forestry and Environmental Studies, Yale University.
- Sagoe, R. (2006): Climate Change and Root Crop Production in Ghana. *Satnews Daily October* 16, 2012
- Seo, N., and R. Mendelssohn. (2008) 'Measuring Impacts and Adaptations to Climate Change: A Structural Ricardian Model of African Livestock Management' Agricultural Economics Vol:38: pp1–15.
- Sivakumar, M. V. K. (1992). "Climate change and implications for agriculture in Niger." *Climatic Change:* Volume 20, <u>Issue 4</u>, pp 297-312 20: 297-312.
- Sowunmi, 1F.A. and Akintola2, J. O. (2010): Effect of Climatic Variability on Maize Production in Nigeria. University, Ojo, Lagos. Nigeria; Department of Agricultural Economics, Bowen University, Iwo, Oyo State. Nigeria
 Research Journal of Environmental and Earth Sciences 2(1): 19-30,2010
- Stern, N. (2006) The Economics of Climate Change: The Stern Review. HM Government and Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK, 712 pp.

Science and Technology Options Assessment (STOA) Panel, of European Parliament (1999): Assessing Agricultural and Non-Agricultural Techniques for combating Hunger and Poverty. Parliament Directorate General for Research Directorate A: The STOA Program Working document for the STOA Panel Luxembourg. INRA - Jean-Marc Broussard and Saïdm Sassi. http://www.europarl.europa.eu/stoa/cms/cache/offonce/home/publications/studies%3Fpage%3D12

The International Food Policy Research Institute (IFPRI): Ghana Agricultural Production Survey (GAPS) supported by CIGAR.

- Todaro M. P. and Smith S. C. (2009): Economic Development. ISBN: 0-321-48573-4 2009 Pearson Education, Inc., publishing as Pearson Addison Wesley.
- Tsigas, M.E., Frisvold, G.B. and Kuhn, B: (1996), 'Global Climate Change and Agriculture', in Hertel, T.W. (ed.), *Global Trade Analysis: Modeling and Applications*, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, Massachussets.

United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC). (2007). *Climate Change: Impacts, Vulnerabilities, and Adaptation in Developing Countries.* Bonn, Germany: United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change Secretariat.

WMO/UNEP (1996)Report of the Third meeting of the Ozone research managers of the parties to the Vienna convention for the protection of the ozone layer 19-21 March 1996. WMO Report No. 41, Geneva.

http://www.unep.org/climatechange/InformationMaterials/Publications/tabid/249/Default.aspx

Apendix I

. xtset id yea panel v time v	ar variable: id variable: ye delta: 1	(strongly b ar, 1990 to unit	alanced) 2010				
. gen dumco2e (210 missing v	= . values genera	ted)					
. replace dumo (17 real chan <u>c</u>	co2e=1 if co2 ges made)	e<=350					
. replace dumc (193 real char	co2e=0 if co2 nges made)	e>350					
xtreg live	eskp co2e cas	sava pop rif	r gdpgr d	lumco2e, f	e		
Fixed-effects	(within) rea	ression		Number o	of obs =	190	
Group variable	Number c	of groups =	10				
R-sq: within	= 0.6026			Obs per group: min = 19			
betweer	n = 0.0126				avg =	19.0	
overall	= 0.0163				max =	19	
				F(6, 174)	=	43.97	
corr(u_i, Xb)	= -0.9692			Prob > F	' =	0.0000	
liveskp	Coef.	Std. Err.	t	P> t	[95% Conf.	Interval]	
co2e	.0004451	.0001571	2.83	0.005	.0007552	.0001349	
cassava	3.78e-07	2.80e-06	0.13	0.893	5.91e-06	5.15e-06	
pop	1.33e-06	2.42e-07	5.51	0.000	8.54e-07	1.81e-06	
rifr	.0202159	.0020125	10.05	0.000	0241879	0162439	
gdpgr	.2707532	.1931189	1.40	0.163	1104039	.6519103	
dumco2e	-3.783708	7.555762	-0.50	0.617	-18.69645	11.12904	
_cons	109.4105	7.944285	13.77	0.000	93.7309	125.09	
sigma_u	54.677549						
sigma_e	9.9815721						
rho	.96774905	(fraction	of variar	nce due to	• u_i)		
F test that al	ll u_i=0:	F(9, 174) =	29.54	 -	Prob > 3	F = 0.000	

t - statistics in parentheses under coefficients and p-values in parenthesis under the standard error * p<0.05, ** p<0.01, *** p<0.001

Apendix II

Dependent Variable: LIVESKP? Method: GLS (Cross Section Weights) Date: 04/24/15 Time: 22:16 Sample: 1990 2008 Included observations: 19 Number of cross-sections used: 10 Total panel (balanced) observations: 190

Variable	Coefficient	Std. Error	t-Statistic	Prob.
BENCO2E BEN	0.002371	0.002716	0.872947	0.3842
BFACO2E BFA	-0.017280	0.006029	-2.865946	0.0048
CTDCO2E CTD	-0.001015	0.001107	-0.916382	0.3610
GAMCO2E GAM	-0.073250	0.081307	-0.900909	0.3692
GHANA	-0.002549	0.001741	-1.464611	0.1453
CO2E GHANA				
MALICO2E MALI	-0.007413	0.071703	-0.103391	0.9178
NGECO2E NGE	-0.001864	0.005839	-0.319256	0.7500
NIGCO2E NIG	-7.18E-05	3.46E-05	-2.073482	0.0400
SENCO2E SEN	-0.001187	0.002759	-0.430327	0.6676
TOGCO2E TOG	0.001453	0.004746	0.306103	0.7600
BENPOP BEN	7.01E-06	6.54E-06	1.070840	0.2861
BFAPOP BFA	9.26E-06	2.93E-06	3.154539	0.0020
CTDPOP CTD	6.79E-06	5.20E-06	1.304890	0.1941
GAMPOP GAM	0.000120	5.14E-05	2.333770	0.0210
GHANA	1.06E-05	3.02E-06	3.503293	0.0006
POP GHANA				
MALIPOP MALI	3.99E-05	2.71E-06	14.72154	0.0000
NGEPOP NGE	9.58E-06	1.16E-06	8.238309	0.0000
NIGPOP NIG	1.38E-07	2.08E-07	0.662256	0.5089
SENPOP SEN	8.04E-06	5.71E-06	1.407567	0.1615
TOGPOP TOG	6.52E-05	5.03E-06	12.97246	0.0000
BENGDPGR BEN	-0.332326	0.266146	-1.248661	0.2139
BFAGDPGR BFA	-0.170457	0.184196	-0.925411	0.3563
CTDGDPGR CTD	1.225735	0.413508	2.964234	0.0036
GAM	-0.073726	0.366552	-0.201135	0.8409
GDPGR GAM				
GHANA	0.960414	1.201878	0.799094	0.4256
GDPGR GHANA				
MALI	-0.212612	0.226121	-0.940256	0.3487
GDPGR MALI				
NGEGDPGR NGE	0.088624	0.138969	0.637729	0.5247
_NIGGDPGR_NIG	0.043768	0.067318	0.650167	0.5166
SENGDPGR_SEN	-0.082268	0.537034	-0.153190	0.8785
TOGGDPGR_TOG	-0.070835	0.094983	-0.745762	0.4571
_BENRIFR_BEN	-0.002794	0.017582	-0.158936	0.8739
BFARIFR_BFA	-0.028664	0.024517	-1.169154	0.2443
CTDRIFR CTD	0.011527	0.016796	0.686316	0.4936
GAMRIFR GAM	0.028949	0.015771	1.835597	0.0685
_GHANA	0.064626	0.025984	2.487105	0.0141
RIFR_GHANA				
_MALIRIFR_MALI	0.047143	0.007434	6.342015	0.0000
_NGERIFR_NGE	-0.015852	0.037883	-0.418437	0.6763
_NIGRIFR_NIG	-0.056356	0.012849	-4.385846	0.0000
_SENRIFR_SEN	0.001372	0.017619	0.077844	0.9381
_TOGRIFR_TOG	0.074632	0.009976	7.480936	0.0000
Fixed Effects				

41.49783		
15.65526		
-65.70101		
-106.8124		
-202.0489		
-580.7104		
-20.37535		
176.3816		
14.21104		
-413.1045		
0.992295	Mean dependent var	96.10948
0.989599	S.D. dependent var	31.57766
3.220512	Sum squared resid	1452.037
-444.6755	F-statistic	462.3261
1.742936	Prob(F-statistic)	0.000000
0.970454	Mean dependent var	84.57963
0.960113	S.D. dependent var	16.12535
3.220512	Sum squared resid	1452.037
1.760669	•	_
	41.49783 15.65526 -65.70101 -106.8124 -202.0489 -580.7104 -20.37535 176.3816 14.21104 -413.1045 0.992295 0.989599 3.220512 -444.6755 1.742936 0.970454 0.960113 3.220512 1.760669	41.49783 15.65526 -65.70101 -106.8124 -202.0489 -580.7104 -20.37535 176.3816 14.21104 -413.1045 0.992295 Mean dependent var 0.992295 S.D. dependent var 3.220512 Sum squared resid -444.6755 F-statistic 1.742936 Prob(F-statistic) 0.970454 Mean dependent var 0.960113 S.D. dependent var 3.220512 Sum squared resid 1.760669 Sum squared resid

Appendix III

Climate Data

year	country		gdpgr	exchr	Cassava	co2e	liveskp
1990	Ben	1	7.04	272.2648	937313	715.07	70.42
1991	Ben	1	4.21	282.1069	1046450	828.74	69.25
1992	Ben	1	2.97	264.6918	1040840	905.75	71.2
1993	Ben	1	5.83	283.1626	1146600	1133.10	73.14
1994	Ben	1	-1.77	555.2047	1145800	1265.12	78.45
1995	Ben	1	10.13	499.1484	1237850	1327.45	76.8
1996	Ben	1	4.33	511.5524	1456610	1265.12	79.39
1997	Ben	1	5.73	583.6694	1918440	1217.44	80.41
1998	Ben	1	3.96	589.9518	1989020	1213.78	84.59
1999	Ben	1	5.34	615.6991	2112960	1562.14	82.8
2000	Ben	1	4.86	711.9763	2350210	1617.15	82.69
2001	Ben	1	6.25	733.0385	2703460	1738.16	85.65
2002	Ben	1	4.42	696.9882	2452050	2053.52	89.22
2003	Ben	1	3.88	581.2003	3054780	2321.21	86.75
2004	Ben	1	3.12	528.2848	2955020	2398.22	95.7
2005	Ben	1	2.87	527.4681	2861370	2566.90	99.18
2006	Ben	1	3.75	522.8901	2524230	3729.34	105.13
2007	Ben	1	4.626396	479.2668	2849060	3879.69	100.71
2008	Ben	1	5.018473	447.8053	3611210	4066.70	102.82
2009	Ben	1	2.66651	472.1863	3996420		95.95
2010	Ben	1	2.552781	495.277	3596000		114.27
1990	Bfa	2	-0.6089	272.2648	4440	586.72	54.68
1991	Bfa	2	9.073959	282.1069	3000	627.06	56.79
1992	Bfa	2	0.22792	264.6918	1500	630.72	58.27
1993	Bfa	2	3.467879	283.1626	500	627.06	58.27
1994	Bfa	2	1.310832	555.2047	1000	645.39	67.06
1995	Bfa	2	5.717828	499.1484	2000	627.06	68.21
1996	Bfa	2	11.01475	511.5524	1364	707.73	70.94
1997	Bfa	2	6.316834	583.6694	1379	806.74	73.62
1998	Bfa	2	7.307714	589.9518	1542	861.75	76.04
1999	Bfa	2	6.241682	615.6991	1572	931.42	78.74
2000	Bfa	2	1.888474	711.9763	2147	1041.43	83.78
2001	Bfa	2	6.613406	733.0385	2848	997.42	90.48
2002	Bfa	2	4.352964	696.9882	3006	1004.76	91.76
2003	Bfa	2	7.802494	581.2003	3213	1078.10	92.48
2004	Bfa	2	4.478452	528.2848	3337	1103.77	97.17
2005	Bfa	2	8.661873	527.4681	3492	1125.77	100.38
2006	Bfa	2	6.253146	522.8901	3731	1360.46	102.45
2007	Bfa	2	4.111398	479.2668	4606	1646.48	104.16
2008	Bfa	2	6.400003	447.8053	4500	1855.50	100.28

2009	Bfa	2	3.241294	472.1863	3967		102.99
2010	Bfa	2	5.805268	495.277	4100		112.93
1990	ctd	3	-1.23043	272.2648	1393000	5797.53	80.89
1991	ctd	3	0.056625	282.1069	1465000	5636.18	82.22
1992	ctd	3	-0.62252	264.6918	1502000	4624.09	85.05
1993	ctd	3	-0.39863	283.1626	1509000	5892.87	92.22
1994	ctd	3	2.144082	555.2047	1564080	5251.14	93.95
1995	ctd	3	7.052897	499.1484	1608000	7132.32	95.69
1996	ctd	3	6.745098	511.5524	1653000	8379.10	95.11
1997	ctd	3	5.681656	583.6694	2141230	8173.74	102.8
1998	ctd	3	5.128851	589.9518	2127520	6912.30	85.89
1999	ctd	3	1.943262	615.6991	2113890	6266.90	86.93
2000	ctd	3	-2.66828	711.9763	2100350	6791.28	89.51
2001	ctd	3	0.1	733.0385	2086900	7726.37	89.88
2002	ctd	3	-1.6	696.9882	2073540	7286.33	92.33
2003	ctd	3	-1.7	581.2003	2060260	5460.16	94.4
2004	ctd	3	1.6	528.2848	2074060	7664.03	98.96
2005	ctd	3	1.8	527.4681	2197990	7825.38	99.7
2006	ctd	3	1.2	522.8901	2267140	7139.65	101.34
2007	ctd	3	2.3	479.2668	2342160	6384.25	104.51
2008	ctd	3	3.8	447.8053	2531240	7014.97	110.76
2009	ctd	3	0	472.1863	2262170		115.2
2010	ctd	3	2.568203	495.277	2306840		121.74
1990	gam	4	3.592753	7.882675	6316	190.68	76.2
1991	gam	4	2.879226	8.80265	8832	198.02	78.65
1992	gam	4	3.512542	8.8875	9609	198.02	80.65
1993	gam	4	3.19235	9.128833	9945	209.02	82.25
1994	gam	4	1.562023	9.57555	10259	209.02	84.29
1995	gam	4	0.518378	9.54625	10551	216.35	83.53
1996	gam	4	4.248503	9.788951	10759	216.35	81.45
1997	gam	4	0.419773	10.20016	11178	216.35	83.69
1998	gam	4	3.654609	10.6431	11406	234.69	82.8
1999	gam	4	6.845964	11.39509	11630	256.69	83.33
2000	gam	4	6.134648	12.78763	7500	275.03	84.63
2001	gam	4	5.78409	15.68716	7690	282.36	82.5
2002	gam	4	0.45755	19.91825	8116	315.36	85.47
2003	gam	4	2.302593	27.30587	8674	315.36	98.35
2004	gam	4	9.209583	30.03012	9009	322.70	100.59
2005	gam	4	-0.89402	28.57543	9428	322.70	101.53
2006	gam	4	1.623116	28.06586	10074	337.36	97.89
2007	gam	4	4.669522	24.87513	7800	396.04	101.64
2008	gam	4	5.585901	22.19235	8360	410.70	104.44
2009	gam	4	6.263937	26.64435	7346		106.5
2010	gam	4	6.075639	26.94583	8189		107.17

1990	gha	5	3.328818	0.032616	78.46	3931.02	78.46
1991	gha	5	5.281826	0.036763	80.54	4044.70	80.54
1992	gha	5	3.879419	0.043685	81.15	4096.04	81.15
1993	gha	5	4.85	0.064871	86.98	4664.42	86.98
1994	gha	5	3.269206	0.095568	84.15	5071.46	84.15
1995	gha	5	4.023405	0.119914	82.7	5427.16	82.7
1996	gha	5	4.596154	0.163547	82.7	5757.19	82.7
1997	gha	5	4.198244	0.204796	83.88	6395.25	83.88
1998	gha	5	4.69375	0.231166	80.76	6409.92	80.76
1999	gha	5	4.428504	0.266643	84.47	6560.26	84.47
2000	gha	5	4.205555	0.544919	92.4	6299.91	92.4
2001	gha	5	4.539052	0.716305	92.22	6919.63	92.22
2002	gha	5	4.793643	0.792417	90.73	7414.67	90.73
2003	gha	5	5.224149	0.866764	97.99	7601.69	97.99
2004	gha	5	5.353001	0.899495	97.36	7279.00	97.36
2005	gha	5	6.195754	0.906279	100.29	7007.64	100.29
2006	gha	5	4.551795	0.916452	102.36	9350.85	102.36
2007	gha	5	6.459591	0.935248	104.17	9636.88	104.17
2008	gha	5	8.430638	1.057858	117.88	8591.78	117.88
2009	gha	5	3.991354	1.4088	125.13		125.13
2010	gha	5	7.718001	1.421667	132.52		132.52
1990	mali	6	2.410011	272.2648	62.82	421.71	62.82
1991	mali	6	-0.19611	282.1069	61.19	436.37	61.19
1992	mali	6	9.688634	264.6918	56.52	443.71	56.52
1993	mali	6	6.229921	283.1626	57.49	454.71	57.49
1994	mali	6	0.912162	555.2047	58.47	462.04	58.47
1995	mali	6	6.209005	499.1484	60.35	469.38	60.35
1996	mali	6	3.218406	511.5524	61.76	487.71	61.76
1997	mali	6	4.900269	583.6694	63.4	524.38	63.4
1998	mali	6	8.076115	589.9518	66.12	517.05	66.12
1999	mali	6	5.700939	615.6991	68.77	539.05	68.77
2000	mali	6	-3.27573	711.9763	71.75	542.72	71.75
2001	mali	6	11.85434	733.0385	75.33	546.38	75.33
2002	mali	6	4.315697	696.9882	78.55	553.72	78.55
2003	mali	6	7.617708	581.2003	85.91	539.05	85.91
2004	mali	6	2.250991	528.2848	93.6	568.39	93.6
2005	mali	6	6.132869	527.4681	99.79	568.39	99.79
2006	mali	6	5.251356	522.8901	106.61	568.39	106.61
2007	mali	6	4.297161	479.2668	125.15	579.39	125.15
2008	mali	6	4.979164	447.8053	140.11	594.05	140.11
2009	mali	6	4.462806	472.1863	142.86		142.86
2010	mali	6	4.460846	495.277	147.07		147.07
1990	nge	7	-0.76534	272.2648	46.32	832.41	46.32
1991	nge	7	0.362711	282.1069	47.19	821.41	47.19

1992	nge	7	0.207963	264.6918	51.01	784.74	51.01
1993	nge	7	0.930238	283.1626	53.47	880.08	53.47
1994	nge	7	2.673745	555.2047	55	872.75	55
1995	nge	7	3.284556	499.1484	54.87	920.42	54.87
1996	nge	7	5.089437	511.5524	67	1015.76	67
1997	nge	7	0.496016	583.6694	67.62	1012.09	67.62
1998	nge	7	12.71185	589.9518	70.9	1074.43	70.9
1999	nge	7	0.993998	615.6991	74.04	1059.76	74.04
2000	nge	7	-2.58363	711.9763	79.61	795.74	79.61
2001	nge	7	7.517874	733.0385	85.51	759.07	85.51
2002	nge	7	5.276938	696.9882	87.19	814.07	87.19
2003	nge	7	3.39943	581.2003	90.49	880.08	90.49
2004	nge	7	-0.8215	528.2848	94.97	880.08	94.97
2005	nge	7	7.420992	527.4681	100.28	825.08	100.28
2006	nge	7	5.776191	522.8901	104.75	817.74	104.75
2007	nge	7	3.146624	479.2668	109.48	872.75	109.48
2008	nge	7	9.587673	447.8053	116.67	850.74	116.67
2009	nge	7	-0.90563	472.1863	107.13		107.13
2010	nge	7	7.467653	495.277	129.12		129.12
1990	nig	8	12.76601	8.038285	61.4	45375.46	61.4
1991	nig	8	-0.61785	9.909492	61.03	45247.11	61.03
1992	nig	8	0.433725	17.29843	61.91	64883.90	61.91
1993	nig	8	2.090378	22.0654	68.17	60061.79	68.17
1994	nig	8	0.909763	21.996	74.07	46658.91	74.07
1995	nig	8	-0.30747	21.89526	75.7	34917.17	75.7
1996	nig	8	4.993706	21.88443	77.5	40421.34	77.5
1997	nig	8	2.802256	21.88605	79.99	40190.32	79.99
1998	nig	8	2.71564	21.886	87.04	40182.99	87.04
1999	nig	8	0.474238	92.3381	90.47	44788.74	90.47
2000	nig	8	5.318092	101.6973	87.89	79181.53	87.89
2001	nig	8	4.411066	111.2313	92.6	83350.91	92.6
2002	nig	8	3.784648	120.5782	94.52	98125.25	94.52
2003	nig	8	10.35418	129.2224	95.25	93138.13	95.25
2004	nig	8	33.73578	132.888	98.75	97047.16	98.75
2005	nig	8	3.444667	131.2743	99.89	########	99.89
2006	nig	8	7.531735	128.6517	101.37	92225.05	101.37
2007	nig	8	5.093682	125.8081	105.49	88605.72	105.49
2008	nig	8	2.332722	118.546	108.34	95756.37	108.34
2009	nig	8	-8.27805	148.9017	112.73		112.73
2010	nig	8	2.758827	150.1867	117.35		117.35
1990	sen	9	3.904177	272.2648	73.69	3182.96	73.69
1991	sen	9	-0.39659	282.1069	77.84	3424.98	77.84
1992	sen	9	2.213524	264.6918	76.69	3479.98	76.69
1993	sen	9	-2.21841	283.1626	78.5	3593.66	78.5

1994	sen	9	2.869683	555.2047	80.07	3901.69	80.07
1995	sen	9	4.72596	499.1484	78.84	3494.65	78.84
1996	sen	9	5.220934	511.5524	78.22	3740.34	78.22
1997	sen	9	3.124033	583.6694	80.96	3263.63	80.96
1998	sen	9	5.898673	589.9518	80.72	3428.65	80.72
1999	sen	9	6.359843	615.6991	96.71	3700.00	96.71
2000	sen	9	3.186639	711.9763	92.74	3938.36	92.74
2001	sen	9	4.580916	733.0385	95.15	3938.36	95.15
2002	sen	9	0.654804	696.9882	85.91	4547.08	85.91
2003	sen	9	6.67084	581.2003	92.56	5012.79	92.56
2004	sen	9	5.883067	528.2848	92.54	5280.48	92.54
2005	sen	9	5.622607	527.4681	101.06	5859.87	101.06
2006	sen	9	2.46157	522.8901	106.4	4789.10	106.4
2007	sen	9	4.938485	479.2668	99.97	5372.16	99.97
2008	sen	9	3.24205	447.8053	105.35	4976.12	105.35
2009	sen	9	2.19507	472.1863	116.75		116.75
2010	sen	9	4.244276	495.277	118.06		118.06
1990	tog	10	5.897244	272.2648	65.54	773.74	65.54
1991	tog	10	0.22639	282.1069	64.05	843.41	64.05
1992	tog	10	-3.27932	264.6918	61.31	836.08	61.31
1993	tog	10	-16.3285	283.1626	61.79	865.41	61.79
1994	tog	10	13.93435	555.2047	61	832.41	61
1995	tog	10	6.770839	499.1484	56.08	953.42	56.08
1996	tog	10	7.662858	511.5524	60.42	1059.76	60.42
1997	tog	10	3.808757	583.6694	68.27	986.42	68.27
1998	tog	10	-2.31096	589.9518	72.1	1166.11	72.1
1999	tog	10	2.621452	615.6991	75.87	1536.47	75.87
2000	tog	10	-0.96333	711.9763	82.29	1356.79	82.29
2001	tog	10	-1.27335	733.0385	82.55	1162.44	82.55
2002	tog	10	-1.27355	696.9882	85.32	1232.11	85.32
2003	tog	10	4.847954	581.2003	89.54	1463.13	89.54
2004	tog	10	2.53608	528.2848	94.17	1397.13	94.17
2005	tog	10	1.238503	527.4681	102.78	1338.46	102.78
2006	tog	10	3.901154	522.8901	103.05	1221.11	103.05
2007	tog	10	2.083562	479.2668	109.06	1316.45	109.06
2008	tog	10	2.356917	447.8053	112.51	1419.13	112.51
2009	tog	10	3.599645	472.1863	123.97		123.97
2010	tog	10	3.711923	495.277	135.52		135.52

year	country		gdpgr	exchr	Cassava	co2e	liveskp	
1990	Ben	1	7.04	272.2648	937313	715.07	70.42	
1991	Ben	1	4.21	282.1069	1046450	828.74	69.25	
1992	Ben	1	2.97	264.6918	1040840	905.75	71.2	
1993	Ben	1	5.83	283.1626	1146600	1133.10	73.14	
1994	Ben	1	-1.77	555.2047	1145800	1265.12	78.45	
1995	Ben	1	10.13	499.1484	1237850	1327.45	76.8	
1996	Ben	1	4.33	511.5524	1456610	1265.12	79.39	
1997	Ben	1	5.73	583.6694	1918440	1217.44	80.41	
1998	Ben	1	3.96	589.9518	1989020	1213.78	84.59	
1999	Ben	1	5.34	615.6991	2112960	1562.14	82.8	
2000	Ben	1	4.86	711.9763	2350210	1617.15	82.69	
2001	Ben	1	6.25	733.0385	2703460	1738.16	85.65	
2002	Ben	1	4.42	696.9882	2452050	2053.52	89.22	
2003	Ben	1	3.88	581.2003	3054780	2321.21	86.75	
2004	Ben	1	3.12	528.2848	2955020	2398.22	95.7	
2005	Ben	1	2.87	527.4681	2861370	2566.90	99.18	
2006	Ben	1	3.75	522.8901	2524230	3729.34	105.13	
2007	Ben	1	4.626396	479.2668	2849060	3879.69	100.71	
2008	Ben	1	5.018473	447.8053	3611210	4066.70	102.82	
2009	Ben	1	2.66651	472.1863	3996420		95.95	
2010	Ben	1	2.552781	495.277	3596000		114.27	
1990	Bfa	2	-0.6089	272.2648	4440	586.72	54.68	
1991	Bfa	2	9.073959	282.1069	3000	627.06	56.79	
1992	Bfa	2	0.22792	264.6918	1500	630.72	58.27	
1993	Bfa	2	3.467879	283.1626	500	627.06	58.27	
1994	Bfa	2	1.310832	555.2047	1000	645.39	67.06	
1995	Bfa	2	5.717828	499.1484	2000	627.06	68.21	
1996	Bfa	2	11.01475	511.5524	1364	707.73	70.94	
1997	Bfa	2	6.316834	583.6694	1379	806.74	73.62	
1998	Bfa	2	7.307714	589.9518	1542	861.75	76.04	
1999	Bfa	2	6.241682	615.6991	1572	931.42	78.74	
2000	Bfa	2	1.888474	711.9763	2147	1041.43	83.78	
2001	Bfa	2	6.613406	733.0385	2848	997.42	90.48	
2002	Bfa	2	4.352964	696.9882	3006	1004.76	91.76	
2003	Bfa	2	7.802494	581.2003	3213	1078.10	92.48	
2004	Bfa	2	4.478452	528.2848	3337	1103.77	97.17	
2005	Bfa	2	8.661873	527.4681	3492	1125.77	100.38	
2006	Bfa	2	6.253146	522.8901	3731	1360.46	102.45	
2007	Bfa	2	4.111398	479.2668	4606	1646.48	104.16	
2008	Bfa	2	6.400003	447.8053	4500	1855.50	100.28	
2009	Bfa	2	3.241294	472.1863	3967		102.99	
2010	Bfa	2	5.805268	495.277	4100		112.93	
1990	ctd	3	-1.23043	272.2648	1393000	5797.53	80.89	
1991	ctd	3	0.056625	282.1069	1465000	5636.18	82.22	
1992	ctd	3	-0.62252	264.6918	1502000	4624.09	85.05	
1993	ctd	3	-0.39863	283.1626	1509000	5892.87	92.22	
1994	ctd	3	2.144082	555.2047	1564080	5251.14	93.95	
1995	ctd	3	7.052897	499.1484	1608000	/132.32	95.69	